



Handelshøyskolen BI

GRA 19703 Master Thesis

Thesis Master of Science 100% - W

Predefinert inforr	nasjon		
Startdato:	09-01-2023 09:00 CET	Termin:	202310
Sluttdato:	03-07-2023 12:00 CEST	Vurderingsform:	Norsk 6-trinns skala (A-F)
Eksamensform:	т		
Flowkode:	202310 11184 IN00 W T		
Intern sensor:	(Anonymisert)		
Deltaker			
Navn:	Åke Johannes Sundvall og Ax	xel Carl Eric Åström	
nformasjon fra d Tittel *:	eltaker The Price of Virtuous Mergers ar	nd Acquisitions	
nformasjon fra d Tittel *: Navn på veileder *:	The Price of Virtuous Mergers ar	nd Acquisitions	
Tittel *:	The Price of Virtuous Mergers an Janis Berzins en Nei	nd Acquisitions Kan besvarelsen Ja offentliggjøres?:	
Tittel *: Naun på veileder *: Inneholder besvarelse konfidensielt materiale?:	The Price of Virtuous Mergers an Janis Berzins en Nei	Kan besuarelsen Ja	
Tittel *: Navn på veileder *: Inneholder besvarelse konfidensielt	The Price of Virtuous Mergers an Janis Berzins en Nei	Kan besuarelsen Ja	
Tittel *: Navn på veileder *: Inneholder besvarelse konfidensielt materiale?: Gruppe	The Price of Virtuous Mergers an Janis Berzins en Nei	Kan besuarelsen Ja	
Tittel *: Navn på veileder *: Inneholder besvarelse konfidensielt materiale?: Gruppe Gruppenavn:	The Price of Virtuous Mergers an Janis Berzins en Nei	Kan besuarelsen Ja	

BI Norwegian Business School

The Price of Virtuous Mergers and Acquisitions

An investigation of different ESG scores' effect on M&A deal premium

Supervisor: Janis Berzins

Program: Master of Science in Finance

BI Norwegian Business School

July 2023

Acknowledgements

We would like to acknowledge the help and assistance we have received on our way to completing our thesis, but foremost, our masters degree. A special thanks is directed to our friends and family, for their support and company during this entire journey. We would also like to express our gratitude to our supervisor, Janis Berzins, for his valuable feedback and contributions. A final thanks is directed to the institutions involved in our Msc Finance education, BI Norwegian Business School, and EDHEC Business School, for the experiences and knowledge we have accumulated over the past two years.



Norwegian Business School

Abstract

By using ESG scores from three different data providers (Bloomberg, Refinitiv and Sustainalytics) this thesis aims to investigate their respective impacts on deal premia in M&A activities. The sample construction is based on individual samples for each provider, as well as a common sample. The thesis is able to prove that multiple ESG score providers are statistically significant on a 10% level in relation to M&A deal premia. However, these results are not consistent across data providers, where Bloomberg was the only provider showing significant results across regressions. It also manages to show that different data providers offer supplementary information. As such, we see statistically significant coefficients for the interaction terms involving Bloomberg, potentially displaying Bloomberg's ability to offer supplementing information prior to target valuation.

Contents

1	Inti	oduction		1
2	Lite	rature Review		4
	2.1	Incentives for M&A activities		4
		2.1.1 Realizing synergies		4
		2.1.2 Organizational improvements		5
		2.1.3 Market imperfections		5
		2.1.4 ESG and M&A		5
		2.1.4.1 Synergy effects		6
		2.1.4.2 Information asymmetry		7
	2.2	Factors of deal premium		8
	2.3	Discrepancy of ESG scores		10
	2.4	Providers of ESG scores		11
		2.4.1 Refinitiv		12
		2.4.2 Bloomberg		12
		2.4.3 Sustainalytics		13
3	Hvi	otheses		15
-	3.1	Hypothesis 1: ESG scores have a significant impact on deal	premium	
	3.2	Hypothesis 2: Significance levels will vary depending on sou	-	
	0.2	data		15
	3.3	Hypothesis 3: Different ESG score providers offer supplem		
		information	_	16
				-
4	Dat	a and Sample Construction		17
	4.1	Construction of Sample		17
	4.2	Included variables		19
		4.2.1 Dependent variable		19
		4.2.2 Independent and control variables		20
	4.3	Descriptive Statistics		21

5	Me	thodology	24
	5.1	Regression Specification	24
		5.1.1 Hypothesis 1: ESG scores have a significant effect on deal	
		premium	24
		5.1.2 Hypothesis 2: Significance levels will vary depending on the	
		sources of data	25
		5.1.3 Hypothesis 3: Different ESG score providers offer supple-	
		menting information	26
	5.2	Tests for Validity	27
		5.2.1 Heteroscedasticity	28
		5.2.2 Multicollinearity	29
		5.2.3 Endogeneity	29
6	Dal	bustness analysis	32
6	6 .1	Two-Stage Least Squares	3 2
	0.1		$\frac{32}{33}$
		6.1.1 Hypothesis 1	ээ 33
			33
	6.2	6.1.3 Hypothesis 3	$\frac{54}{37}$
	0.2	Further robustness analysis	51
7	Res	sults	39
	7.1	Hypothesis 1: ESG scores' effect on deal premium $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	39
	7.2	Hypothesis 2: Effect of different ESG score providers $\ .\ .\ .$.	41
	7.3	Hypothesis 3: Interaction between ESG score providers $\ . \ . \ .$.	42
8	Ana	alysis	45
	8.1	Empirical analysis	45
	8.2	Limitations	49
	8.3	Suggestions for future research	50
9	Cor	nclusions	52
\mathbf{A}	ppen	ndix	60

1 Introduction

Environmental, social, and governance aspects, also known as "ESG", have long been significant factors for retail and institutional investors in making investment decisions. Against the background of heightened scrutiny from both regulatory bodies and the general public with respect to corporate responsibility, investors are becoming increasingly aware of the risks associated with poor ESG management, including reputational, financial and regulatory risks. Correspondingly, so-called ESG scores, i.e. ratings measuring a company's abilities to adhere to the three pillars of ESG, have come to play a more significant role as it allows investors to gain more information about an investment target. However, according to Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022), the ESG score of a target may differ significantly depending on which data provider has provided the score, resulting in uncertainties among investors about the true ESG performance of a the target (Christensen, George. Serafeim, and Sikochi 2022). Conflicting results may in turn disincentivize investors from including ESG aspects in their decision-making processes, and diminish the general usability of ESG scores among investor groups. Other scholars, such as G. Serafeim and Yoon (2022) however, argue that multiple ESG scores, despite their inconsistencies, may be used in tandem to create a consensus about the target's ESG performance. This thesis therefore seeks to examine the impact that ESG scores have on investment decisions and to determine whether the use of different data providers may result in disparate valuation of investment targets.

In order to fulfill the purpose of this thesis, we use corporate transaction premium as a proxy for investment valuation. Previous research suggests that M&A activities and ESG have a multi-level relationship, in which synergies may be created, information asymmetries mitigated and further corporate value enhanced (Aktas, De Bodt, and Cousin 2011; Porter and Kramer 2006; G. Serafeim and Yoon 2022). In addition, deal premia in M&A are the preferred proxy of underlying target value because of the extensive due diligence performed by potential bidders. The acquirer possesses more detailed information about the target, thus classifying them as a more informed investor than any retail investor. This infers that bidders are more likely to correctly value the target and its existing assets, as well as the potential synergies.

We use OLS regression on each data provider separately to determine the significance of ESG scores on deal premia. The regressions include multiple factors related to ESG, so-called control variables, which might enhance or diminish the effect of the ESG scores. These control variables are based on theoretical foundation, gathered from previous literature within the field of M&A. The OLS analysis is supplemented with Two-Staged Least Square regressions, to mitigate the potential endogeneity issues affecting the results. OLS analysis is also used to investigate the effect of combining the ESG scores, creating interaction terms between the data providers to determine the consistency of impact when using multiple data providers.

The empirical results from the thesis point towards ESG scores having an impact on M&A premia, as both Bloomberg and Sustainalytics show significant coefficients on a 10% level. We do observe similar effects between Bloomberg's and Sustainalytic's individual samples, as increasing ESG performance is seemingly raising deal premia with 0.22 to 0.3 percentage points per ESG score point. However, the empirical findings also suggest that these effects vary across data providers, as each ESG score impacts the premium differently. While Bloomberg remains significant in the common sample, both Sustainalytics and Refinitiv are insignificant, meaning there exist general inconsistencies between ESG score providers. Furthermore, the findings show signs of ESG scores offering supplementing information, as the interaction terms between Bloomberg and Sustainalytics, as well as Bloomberg and Refinitiv, are statistically significant on a 10% level. However, even these results are inconsistent, as we cannot observe these effects between all data providers.

The thesis proceeds with a literature review of previous research covering M&A

incentives, how ESG relates to M&A, and the discrepancy of ESG scores. It continues with presenting the hypotheses to be tested and the data selection process, as well as the methodology to conduct the analysis, followed by robustness tests to determine the legitimacy of the results. Lastly, the empirical results are presented, succeeded by analysis and conclusions, along with recommendations for future research.

2 Literature Review

In recent years, there has been a significant amount of research dedicated to exploring the relationship between ESG factors and M&A activity. In order to understand the importance of ESG in relation to deal premia, a review of the basic features of M&A is necessary. The literature review will therefore include an overview of the traditional incentives for engagement in M&A activity, and how such activities relate to ESG. This section will also describe factors traditionally known to impact deal premia. Furthermore, the literature review aims to examine past research on whether investment decisions may be impacted by discrepancies in ESG scores, and in what ways ESG scores may be used in combination with each other.

2.1 Incentives for M&A activities

According to existing literature, corporations may have several motives for engaging in M&A activities. Typically, such motives may include the realization of value synergies or the improvement of organizational structures. These will be described in further detail below.

2.1.1 Realizing synergies

Jensen and Ruback (1983) describe the realization of synergies as the increased value that emerges when the operations of two corporations are combined. Examples of such synergies include economies of scale and economies of scope, which depicts how a corporation can decrease the costs of its operations by either scaling up its production or increasing its product offering (Motis 2007). Synergies may also be achieved by gaining market shares through the completion of either a merger or an acquisition. Seth (1990) further explains that reducing the number of key competitors and thereby improving its position towards customers and suppliers, may enable the acquirer of a target entity to increase its market power, and thus increase the entity's overall value.

2.1.2 Organizational improvements

The utilization of M&A activities may also be beneficial for entities that wish to take advantage of underperforming management. Manne (1965) for example concludes that the performance of management should be reflected in the company's stock price, suggesting that the financial performance of a corporation is connected to the competencies of its management. Further, according to Jensen and Ruback (1983), it is possible to increase the value of the corporation by replacing management that does not contribute to the organization's value creation. Damodaran (2005) elaborates this argument by claiming that the synergies created from replacing existing management account for the gains brought up by Jensen and Ruback (1983) such as increased corporate value.

2.1.3 Market imperfections

Although engagement in M&A activities may contribute to realizing synergies, it is important to note that while the selling party will possess extensive knowledge about their own operations, the buyer must simply rely on monitoring and estimates. This may subsequently create an imbalance of information ownership, leading to information asymmetries. The risk of adverse selection is therefore borne by the party submitting the bid of the target. Akerlof (1978) argues that the party possessing the lesser amount of information is forced to handle this situation by treating all deals as "bad", resulting in the bidder seeking to avoid overvaluing the target. Reuer and Ragozzino (2008) show that the value obtained by the acquirer is contingent on the level of information asymmetry between the seller. These findings support the fact that the submitted bid itself is affected by information imbalance and therefore impacts the deal premium.

2.1.4 ESG and M&A

As previously mentioned, ESG has increasingly become a significant factor to consider within the M&A process. Scholars have suggested that ESG can serve multiple purposes in M&A activities, extending from mitigating ESG risk by including environmental, social, and governance aspects in the due diligence process, to alleviating information asymmetries and enhancing overall corporate value. Historically, two main theories have dominated existing scholarship on ESG and corporate value creation: the shareholder expense theory (Friedman 2007) and the stakeholder theory (Freeman 1984; Porter and Kramer 2006). Presented by Friedman (2007), the shareholder expense view argues that the sole focus of the corporation should be to maximize profits in order to increase the wealth of its shareholders. In other words, the corporation's ultimate social responsibility is towards its shareholders. Accordingly, in relation to deal premia in M&A transactions, any corporate engagement in ESG activities would thus seemingly reduce corporate value, and subsequently have a negative impact on the deal premium.

Conversely, according to the stakeholder theory (Freeman 1984; Porter and Kramer 2006) states that improving the corporation's ESG performance may create competitive advantages, which in turn may lead to improved finances. Such advantages may include improved reputation gains, and in turn enlarged customer bases, as well as efficient organizational culture or management, and refined knowledge transfers between new and existing employees (Porter and Kramer 2006). Pastor, Stambaugh, and Taylor (2021) argue in line with the stakeholder theory, concluding that investors are willing to pay more for what is referred to as "green assets". The authors suggest that investors may accept losing part of the expected return when investing in green assets, as the asset generates positive externalities. In turn, capital flow to ESG friendly corporations will increase, due to lower cost of capital (Pastor, Stambaugh, and Taylor 2021). In relation to M&A, it is thus reasonable to expect that a high ESG performance in this scenario would increase the deal premium of the transaction.

2.1.4.1 Synergy effects

As aforementioned, the concept of synergy realization is highly relevant in M&A activities and may be equally relevant in relation to ESG. In examining the relationship between abnormal returns, and target entities' level of social and environmental performance, Aktas, De Bodt, and Cousin (2011) conclude that deals

that involve target entities with better environmental management tend to result in a higher level of synergy realization, and thus increased value. Additionally, the authors find that acquiring a target with high ESG performance may lead to a positive revision of the acquirer's ESG rating (Aktas, De Bodt, and Cousin 2011). These findings suggest that M&A activities may allow the acquirer to create synergies and enhance their reputational assets. Important to note is however the significance of an accurate valuation of the target to ensure that the full potential of the synergies are realized, as emphasized by Diaz, Sanfilippo Azofra, and López Guitérrez (2013).

Closely related is also the relationship between M&A and a corporation's so-called Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR). Gomes and Marsat (2018) for example investigate whether a corporation's CSR performance affects the deal premium in M&A transactions, and note that the acquisition premium increases with the target entity's perceived CSR qualities. This accordingly indicates that the synergistic effects of an M&A deal will increase if the target entity holds high CSR qualities. Jost, Erben, Ottenstein, and Zülch (2022) however contradict this view by concluding that, from the target entity's perspective, CSR scores show no significant effects on acquisition premia.

2.1.4.2 Information asymmetry

In addition to playing a significant role in relation to synergy realization, ESG scores may also have a strong signaling power because it summarizes a corporation's overall societal, environmental, and governmental impacts. Because it provides investors with enhanced information about the target entity, Ioannou and G. Serafeim (2012) argue that reporting on company-related ESG activities may significantly reduce information asymmetry between the investor and the target entity. Hence, it is plausible to assume that a target entity carrying a high ESG score could utilize its signaling power to affect the premium associated with the deal, using it as a reputational asset. This reasoning is explored by Choi, Petra, and Guar (2015). The authors conclude that when CSR is used as a reputational

asset, the acquirer's concern regarding adverse selection can be mitigated, as a high CSR rating signals a lower overall risk connected to the target entity, and because the target entity would be more absorbent of negative shocks in terms of organizational and reputational risks (A. Nguyen and P. Nguyen 2015). Malik (2014) further argues that buyers bear the costs of reducing the aforementioned risks, why such risks should be reflected in their submitted bid. Moreover, Cormier and Magnan (2014) explains that potential remedies would be direct analyses conducted by professionals, uncovering relevant information and reducing the level of information asymmetry in relation to ESG (Cormier and Magnan 2014).

2.2 Factors of deal premium

In order to determine the effect of ESG scores in relation to M&A activities, it is important to consider other factors that previous research has suggested affects the deal premium. Such factors have been included in the regression analysis as control variables, which will isolate the impact of ESG scores on deal premia. As discussed in previous sections, one such factor is the potential of synergy realization. Dionne, La Haye, and Bergerès (2015) for instance, state that companies with low growth may be more attractive due to the potentially larger gains obtained through the replacement of existing management. In this scenario, ESG could enlarge this effect, as Aktas, De Bodt, and Cousin (2011) find that synergy effects are larger when the target entity has a higher level of CSR performance. Additionally, Gomes and Marsat (2018) further find that higher capital expenditures influence synergy effects. These expenditures could reduce costs and enable synergies to be more easily realized. Moreover, the authors find that synergy effects are easier to realize when they are linked to a certain industry, as there is a lower level of information asymmetry (Gomes and Marsat 2018).

Also related to realizing synergies, Lorderer and Martin (1990) find that acquisitions of large underperforming firms are positively related to the deal premium due to the valuation of potential synergies from improving the operation. Harford and Li (2007) also argue that the size of the firm is positively related to deal premia because of the potential synergy effects. The authors explain that managers that perform acquisitions are interested in the possible personal gains connected to the M&A activities. Because the size of the personal gains is positively related to the overall size of the target entity, managers are likely to increase the price for a larger target entity.

With respect to information asymmetry, Mantecon (2009) for example asserts that cross-border deals typically possess a higher level of information asymmetry due to cultural and regulatory differences. Similarly, deals that are made between industries, typically referred to as cross-industry deals, are also subject to increased information asymmetry, as they possess less knowledge of the target's operations (Gomes and Marsat 2018). Dionne, La Haye, and Bergerès (2015) further argue that because they possess greater insight into the target's operations, block-holders of the target entity, i.e. shareholders that hold at least 5 percent of a corporation's stock, may significantly mitigate adverse selection, and thus reduce information asymmetry. In addition, information asymmetries may also be related to the size of the target entity. According to Alexandridis, Fuller, Terhaar, and Travlos (2013), the size of the target entity could entail an increased level of complexity, which may increase the level of information asymmetry and, in turn, lower the potential of fully realizing synergies.

In addition, there is an aspect of payment methods with regards to mitigating information asymmetry and reducing counter-party risk. According to Klitzka, He, and Schiereck (2022), cash payments are used more frequently when there is high uncertainty regarding the valuation of the target, to avoid overvaluation of future performance of the target. However, Bruslerie (2013) present an opposing view, as they find that a higher target valuation leads to a higher percentage of cash used in the payment.

Another example of information asymmetry in connection with deal premia is ownership dispersion. Zhang (2019) argues that because the acquirer has better insight into the target's operations, the acquirer's concentration of ownership will affect the bargaining power of the target entity. Megginson (1990) however, states that the deal premium is rather positively related to the amount of control of the target that the transaction subsequently results in, meaning that a higher percentage of acquired shares would increase the overall price of the target entity.

In addition to the aforementioned control variables, we also include variables that measure the financial performance of the corporation. Dionne, La Haye, and Bergerès (2015) find that highly levered corporations are considered less attractive due to a higher amount of risk, inferring a higher premium paid in the transaction. The authors also include the book-to-market ratio as a relevant variable, as it effectively identifies mispriced targets (Dionne, La Haye, and Bergerès 2015). Research also suggests that the presence of more than one bidder is a driver of the premium that the acquirer ultimately pays. Datta, Pinches, and Narayanan (1992) argue that in the presence of more than one bidder, competition among acquirers will arise. This is then reflected in the deal premium, because it positively impacts the target entity's shareholders due to the increase in price adhering from the competition (Flanagan and O'Shaughnessy 2003).

2.3 Discrepancy of ESG scores

In combination with the growing user area of ESG, an increasing amount of available data enables investors to utilize a large number of ESG score providers. As previously mentioned, Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022) suggests that there is a great divergence in published scores between different providers. The authors point to the fact that the available score providers differ significantly in terms of included parameters, weights, and how certain metrics are measured, which results in low correlation between different ESG scores. As a consequence, corporations that are rated by multiple ESG data providers will potentially perceive different ratings from each data source. For investors, this fact is troubling, as they may face severe difficulties in prioritizing the information received. In fact, Christensen, George. Serafeim, and Sikochi (2022) found that greater disclosure regarding ESG scores increases the amount of information asymmetry for investors, because it leads to heightened disagreement about the individual target entity's true ESG rating. These results correspond with the conclusions set forth by Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022). Because information asymmetry is a proven factor to be considered in relation to deal premia, this could potentially indicate that the fundamental analysis of a target entity could severely differ depending on which information is used, ultimately leading to divergent valuations. G. Serafeim and Yoon (2022) on the other hand argue that differing ESG scores may in fact be used to obtain a consensus view of the performance of a target entity. By averaging the available scores from different providers, the investor will receive a comprehensive view of the target (Harai and Brady 2021). By conducting interviews with large institutional investors, Harai and Brady (2021) conclude that 76 percent of the interviewed investors utilize more than one provider when determining how well a potential target performs.

In an article by SustainAbility (2020), based on a questionnaire with institutional investors about their usage of ESG scores, Sustainalytics and Refinitiv are the most used providers. However, even though Bloomberg is not the mainly used provider, it is still used as a supplement to alternative ESG scores (SustainAbility 2020). As most investors rely on the financial data delivered by Bloomberg, they also use ESG scores provided by Bloomberg, to look for consistency between other providers and to flag for bad performance.

2.4 Providers of ESG scores

As suggested in the work by Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022), each data provider include different information in their respective ESG scores. This section will thus act as a background on how the different providers included in this thesis evaluate companies and create their respective ESG scores.

2.4.1 Refinitiv

Refinitiv is one of the most in-depth ESG-score providers, with a database covering 630 different metrics and almost 85% of the global market. Refinitiv initiated its collection of data in 2002 intending to provide an objective and transparent overall assessment of a company's relative ESG performance (Refinitiv 2022).

The overall scores that a company receives from Refinitiv (2022) can be broken down into smaller subcategories, or pillars, namely Environmental, Social, and Governance. Assessment of a company's performance according to each pillar is based on a selection of metrics that cohere to the sector in which the company operates, in combination with standard metrics. In order to present the scores in relative terms, Refinitiv weighs the scores in the first two subcategories, Environmental and Social, according to how peers perform in the same industry. In terms of the third and last pillar, Governance, performance is evaluated based on the country of incorporation rather than on industry peers, as governance practices are more homogeneous at country level. Following this approach, an overall score for the company is presented.

2.4.2 Bloomberg

Bloomberg ESG scores give investors access to transparent and consistent data with coverage of 88% of the global market and 100 different countries. They have been providing and refining their ESG data on companies since 2006 (Bloomberg 2023).

To determine a score, Bloomberg (2022) captures ESG data from the information that the company provides as well as publicly available documents. Similarly to Refinitiv, Bloomberg applies metrics that are related to the sector that the company operates in to evaluate the overall score of the company. Which metrics used to conduct the evaluation related to the industry are not disclosed to the public. Bloomberg evaluates companies based on their ability to provide disclosure of their ESG-related work, rather than how they perform, which is left to the investor to decide. Their scoring ranges from 0.1 for companies that have lower disclosure, up to 100 for companies that disclose all of the data points that Bloomberg collects.

As a result, Bloomberg's method of evaluating companies differs from Refinitiv's, which uses an alternative approach for penalizing non-disclosure of information. Refinitiv takes into account how the peers within the industry disclose information, which is not done by Bloomberg.

2.4.3 Sustainalytics

For more than 30 years, Sustainalytics has provided investors with data related to ESG risks. Today, Sustainalytics covers more than 20 000 companies in 172 countries (Sustainalytics 2023).

The methodology and how to interpret the scores used by Sustainalytics differ from previously mentioned ESG score providers. Rather than ranking companies from 0 to 100, such as Bloomberg and Refinitiv, Sustainalytics (2022) ranks the companies reversely, where a score of 0 indicates top performance. The score is based on how well companies respond to and manage their exposure to industryspecific material risks that could affect the company's enterprise value. Starting with the total exposure to ESG issues based on the company's industry, Sustainalytics then divides the risk into parts manageable by the company and risks that are unmanageable due to the industry they operate in. Company performance is then consolidated through the policies, practices, and quantitative performance measures that relate to manageable risks. As such, a company's overall ESG score can be increased if the manageable risks lack sufficient remedies which reflect poorly back on its overall risks.

The part of the manageable risk combined with the unmanageable risk constitutes the basis on which Sustainalytics sets companies' ESG score. Ratings are divided into 5 categories with scores set from 0-100 and are benchmarked against peers and the total universe (Sustainalytics 2022).

3 Hypotheses

Before conducting our research, we formulate three hypotheses in order to test our position based on previous literature.

3.1 Hypothesis 1: ESG scores have a significant impact on deal premium

As concluded in the literature review, numerous authors argue that there is a positive relationship between CSR and deal premia. While Jost, Erben, Ottenstein, and Zülch (2022) argue that no statistically significant relationship can be found between CSR performance and deal premium, Gomes and Marsat (2018) suggest the opposite, that CSR performance decreases information asymmetry and increases bid premia. As these arguments have been presented in recent times, it is still of high relevance to determine whether ESG-related activities may be seen to favor either the stakeholder theory, (Freeman 1984; Porter and Kramer 2006) or the shareholder theory (Friedman 2007).

Although previous literature mainly covers CSR, it is reasonable to assume that ESG would follow a similar pattern. We, therefore, believe that ESG scores will have a significant effect on deal premia, due to the ability of ESG scores to create synergies and reduce the risks of adverse selection.

3.2 Hypothesis 2: Significance levels will vary depending on sources of data

Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022) illustrate that ESG scores set forth by different providers contain different information content, such as included metrics, scope, and weighting schemes. While G. Serafeim and Yoon (2022) argue that different ESG scores can be used to create a consensus view of the target valuation, Christensen, George. Serafeim, and Sikochi (2022) present a more problematic scenario, claiming that a larger number of ESG scores will increase the level of information asymmetry for investors. Consequently, it is of high importance to investigate how ESG scores derived from different providers may affect the deal premium, in order to map their true impact and usage for investors.

Ultimately, as previous literature suggests there is a significant discrepancy between ESG score providers, which may in turn stimulate information asymmetry, we believe that the effect of the score on the deal premium will vary depending on which ESG score is used for the target valuation.

3.3 Hypothesis 3: Different ESG score providers offer supplementing information

Elaborating on the findings of Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022), the various ESG scores should offer different information content which, when used in tandem as opposed to individually, may create consensus views (G. Serafeim and Yoon 2022). The article written by SustainAbility (2020) further concludes that because analysts tend to not only use one single score as a basis, but rather a combination of data providers, also supported by the research of Harai and Brady (2021). It is therefore reasonable to believe that a single ESG score will not fully capture the relationship between the score and the deal premium. We will therefore examine how multiple ESG scores can be used together to obtain a more comprehensive view of the target, and in turn arrive closer to the target's true valuation.

In order to investigate how multiple ESG scores can be used to create information synergies, we introduce interaction terms between ESG score providers. Supporting the arguments of Gomes and Marsat (2018), we believe that the interaction terms between the various providers will prove to have a significant effect on deal premia, as they would further decrease the information asymmetry.

4 Data and Sample Construction

Data linked to the deals has been gathered from inside the Refinitiv umbrella. More specifically, we have extracted data from SDC Platinum, containing financial transaction data from as far back as the 1970s. Utilizing databases provided by Refinitiv to collect M&A data has the advantage of providing deal- as well as company-specific information both for the acquirer and target. The data may subsequently be used to evaluate if the premium paid is related to a company's ESG score. Finally, the data is matched with ESG scores gathered from Refinitiv, Sustainalytics, and Bloomberg respectively.

4.1 Construction of Sample

ESG scores are a relatively new phenomenon, limiting the overall sample length of the data. As a result, the sample includes few data points prior to the 21st century. For instance, Refinitiv and Bloomberg began their evaluation of companies' ESG performance in the early 2000s (Bloomberg 2022; Refinitiv 2023a). To mitigate limitations related to the time frame of ESG scores, the sample starting point is therefore set to 2006. The choice of ESG providers to include in the thesis relies on the most recent questionnaire conducted by SustainAbility (2023). The article illustrates that institutional investors use all of the data providers subject to this thesis, and incorporate the providers' ESG scores into their investment decisions. The results from the article also suggest a growing usage of Bloomberg's ESG offering.

Using SDC, we are able to screen for deals done globally between 2006-2023. Including deals done within a wider geographic area yields the largest amount of observations, which will generate more reliable empirical results. Further, we also screen for deals where the acquirer increases its ownership percentage from a minority shareholder status (< 50%) to a majority shareholder status (> 50%). In addition, deals with no registered premia are excluded from the sample as deal premia act as the dependent variable in all of the regression analyses. Adding these constraints creates a sample of 4060 observations before financial variables and ESG scores are added. In order to match financial factors and ESG scores to create an individual sample for each data provider, the tickers and ISIN codes for each company are subsequently collected. For deals where the ESG scores or the financial factors are not provided, the transactions are removed from the specific sample.

This methodology leaves us with one individual sample for each data provider (Bloomberg, Sustainalytics, and Refinitiv), as well as one common sample containing the same deals. Tables 1 and 2 display the number of observations in each sample across industries and over time.

Year	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics	Common sample
2006	7	5	0	0
2007	15	17	0	0
2008	22	13	0	0
2009	16	10	0	0
2010	28	17	5	4
2011	36	26	6	6
2012	40	26	10	11
2013	29	15	0	0
2014	29	23	0	0
2015	49	22	1	1
2016	45	25	1	0
2017	22	15	7	2
2018	52	33	39	14
2019	46	27	38	17
2020	45	40	44	21
2021	50	45	37	22
2022	27	46	53	6
2023	0	6	13	0
Total observations	558	368	254	105

Table 1: Number of Observations per Year

Table 1 presents the distribution of the sample over time. It consists of each of the individual samples as well as the common one. The table illustrates the growth in ESG reporting over time.

Table 1 presents the dispersion of the sample over time. Unsurprisingly, the number of scores from the first years are somewhat limited, due to the starting

point for the data providers' ESG offering. Similarly, Sustainalytics offers no observations in the first couple of years. However, for the remaining time frame the number of observations grows, becoming more evenly distributed.

Industry	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics	Common sample
Retail	87	29	40	20
Industrials	95	50	38	16
Consumer P&S	28	19	12	5
M&E	32	26	14	6
High Technology	48	36	28	6
Telecommunications	15	14	5	3
Energy and Power	54	46	25	9
Real Estate	54	50	40	18
Materials	72	51	17	8
Consumer Staples	48	21	20	6
Healthcare	25	26	15	8
Total observations	558	368	254	105

Table 2: Number of Observations per Industry

Table 2 presents the distribution of the sample over industry. It consists of each of the individual samples as well as the common one. 'Consumer P&S' represents 'Consumer Products & Services' while 'M&E' stands for 'Media & Entertainment'

As can be seen in Table 2, the samples have a relatively even distribution across industries with minor deviations. For instance, we notice that Telecommunications has the lowest amount of observations across samples, while Industrials has the highest amount except in the common sample.

4.2 Included variables

This section presents the overall variables included in this thesis, the background for their inclusion, and their expected effect in relation to deal premia identified in previous research.

4.2.1 Dependent variable

This thesis aims to determine the impact that ESG scores have on M&A activities. As such, the dependent variable in the regression analyses will take the form as the overall premium paid by the acquirer. Refinitiv (2023b) provides deal-related premia with a variety of maturities defined by the specification below:

$$Premium = \frac{Stockprice_t - Stockprice_{(t-n)}}{Stockprice_{(t-n)}} * 100$$

Previous research by Jarell and Poulsen (1989), and subsequently by Mulherin and Simsir (2015), indicate that there is an abnormal price effect related to deal rumors, with a large portion of the premium already reflected in the price before the deal is announced. Given these results, using deal premium in close relation to the announcement date could therefore introduce possible bias. According to research in the field of M&A conducted by Schwert (1996), Rossi and Volpin (2004), and Jory, Ngo, and Wang (2016), a premium based on the stock price a month prior to the announcement date is widely accepted, in order to limit the effect of abnormal price increases.

4.2.2 Independent and control variables

The ESG scores from the three chosen data providers act as the independent variables in each of the respective regression specifications. Furthermore, control variables are also utilized to enhance the internal validity of the result, isolating the effect of the ESG scores. The control variables can be divided into two different groups, one relating to the transaction itself, while the other is related to the financial performance of the target company. Similarly for both groups, the inclusion of a certain variable is motivated by what prior research has concluded to affect the deal premium. The table presented in Appendix 4 contains the variable names, a brief variable description, and the sign they are expected to take in the regressions.

4.3 Descriptive Statistics

The following section presents the descriptive statistics for each individual sample generated by the data providers included in the thesis, as well as for the common sample, prior to being standardized for the regressions. Tables 3, 4, and 5 contain statistics for the individual samples generated by the included data providers, while Table 6 contains statistics for the common sample. The tables display the mean, standard deviation, maximum values, and minimum values for all the variables included in the regressions.

As may be observed in Tables 3-5, there is variability in the ESG scores in the individual samples. Table 5 illustrates that Sustainalytics generates the highest mean score of the included data providers, as well as the second-highest standard deviation after Refinitiv, shown in Table 3. Meanwhile, Table 4 shows that Bloomberg has the lowest mean and the lowest standard deviation. In other words, the ESG scores for Refinitiv and Sustainalytics in their respective samples, vary to a higher extent than Bloomberg. There is however a more homogenous distribution in the common sample shown in Table 6, where Bloomberg has the lowest mean ESG score and standard deviation, while Refinitiv has the largest mean and standard deviation.

Regarding the included control variables, we note that Book-to-market has the largest standard deviation across the individual samples, and also in the common sample. The difference in statistics compared to the other control variables is large, which may be explained by the way each variable is being measured (e.g. percentage, dummy variable etc.). The same argument could be made for the 3-year growth rate and the investment rate. Both of these variables show higher standard deviation compared with other variables in each sample. However, this could be explained by the non-existent cap on company growth or capital expenditures for an individual corporation. Lastly, we note differences in the mean values for the variable Leverage, with larger values shown in Tables 3 & 4 compared to Tables 5 & 6.

Variable	Mean	SD	Max	Min
Shares after Transaction (%)	93.59	14.92	100.00	50.00
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate (%)	8.92	36.44	309,422.00	-81.99
Industry Relatedness	0.44	0.50	1.00	0.00
Ln Size	7.17	1.64	11.15	2.04
Book-to-market	47.27	538.14	9970.70	-551.91
Block Purchase	0.02	0.14	1.00	0.00
Cash only	0.51	0.50	1.00	0.00
Multiple Bidders	0.15	0.50	1.00	0.00
Cross Border	0.45	0.50	1.00	0.00
Leverage $(\%)$	115.86	19.93	87.69	0.00
Investment rate $(\%)$	11.44	33.34	456.74	0.00
Premium (%)	31.85	68.46	1163.16	-98.56
ESG Refinitiv	40.67	19.93	87.69	1.49

Table 3: Descriptive Statistics for Refinitiv

Table 3 presents statistics of the sample generated with the available ESG scores of Refinitiv, producing 368 rows of data. It includes statistics for the explanatory variables, as well as the dependent variable. Measurements used are mean, standard deviation (SD), as well as maximum and minimum values.

Variable	Mean	SD	Max	Min
Shares after Transaction $(\%)$	84.54	20.22	100.00	50.00
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate (%)	9.80	34.99	$309,\!422.00$	-74.32
Industry Relatedness	0.42	0.49	1.00	0.00
Ln Size	6.47	1.70	11.15	-0.97
Book-to-market	100.82	749.27	12272.65	-293.08
Block Purchase	0.03	0.17	1.00	0.00
Cash only	0.62	0.48	1.00	0.00
Multiple Bidders	0.10	0.30	1.00	0.00
Cross Border	0.32	0.47	1.00	0.00
Leverage $(\%)$	93.20	15.37	363.37	0.00
Investment rate $(\%)$	13.63	39.88	632.88	0.00
Premium (%)	26.90	67.05	1163.16	-95.97
ESG Bloomberg	30.29	12.46	65.80	4.74

Table 4: Descriptive Statistics for Bloomberg

Table 4 presents statistics of the sample generated with the available ESG scores of Bloomberg, producing 558 rows of data. It includes statistics for the explanatory variables, as well as the dependent variable. Measurements used are mean, standard deviation (SD), as well as maximum and minimum values.

-

Variable	Mean	SD	Max	Min
Shares after Transaction $(\%)$	92.26	16.61	100.00	50.03
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate (%)	5.77	24.41	$130,\!275.00$	-50.54
Industry Relatedness	0.46	0.50	1.00	0.00
Ln Size	8.01	1.08	10.35	4.65
Book-to-market	102.33	972.91	9970.70	-3.93
Block Purchase	0.02	0.14	1.00	0.00
Cash only	0.49	0.50	1.00	0.00
Multiple Bidders	0.12	0.33	1.00	0.00
Cross Border	0.40	0.49	1.00	0.00
Leverage (%)	32.84	19.28	100	0.00
Investment rate $(\%)$	10.68	30.17	0.95	0.00
Premium (%)	22.01	29.84	2.85	-89.47
ESG Sustainalytics	42.09	19.11	87	11.16

Table 5: Descriptive Statistics for Sustainalytics

Table 5 presents statistics of the sample generated with the ESG scores of Sustainalytics, producing 254 rows of data. It includes statistics for the explanatory variables, as well as the dependent variable. Measurements used are mean, standard deviation (SD), as well as maximum and minimum values.

Variable	Mean	SD	Max	Min
Shares after Transaction (%)	92.07	16.77	100	50.05
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate (%)	12.66	52.10	309,422	-50.54
Industry Relatedness	0.50	0.50	1	0
Ln Size	7.69	1.30	10.27	2.87
Book-to-market	101.61	977.73	9970.70	-67.87
Block Purchase	0.03	0.17	1	0
Cash only	0.51	0.50	1	0
Multiple Bidders	0.37	0.50	1	0
Cross Border	0.42	0.50	1	0
Leverage (%)	30.76	20.78	94.97	0
Investment rate $(\%)$	10.87	29.6	284.80	0
Premium (%)	25.99	35.68	158.95	-95.97
ESG Refinitiv	47.75	19.59	83.30	2.07
ESG Bloomberg	41.56	12.92	65.80	11.57
ESG Sustainalytics	42.68	17.92	87	9.85

Table 6: Descriptive Statistics for the common sample

Table 6 contains statistics for the common sample, using the same variables and statistical measurements as for the previous samples.

5 Methodology

In order to investigate the effect that ESG scores have on the deal premia, regression analyses using Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) are used. The regression models consist of the variables presented in the previous section. Which sample used in the respective regression analysis varies depending on which hypothesis is being tested. A more elaborate explanation of the regression specifications can be found in section 5.1. Section 5.2 provides a review of the tests utilized to confirm that OLS is the best linear and unbiased estimator, as well as to validate the robustness of the results.

5.1 Regression Specification

This section will provide a walk through of the various regression specifications used to examine the previously defined hypotheses under section 3.

5.1.1 Hypothesis 1: ESG scores have a significant effect on deal premium

To determine the impact of ESG scores on deal premia, we use standard OLS regressions. The deal premium collected through Refinitiv will act as the dependent variable, with the various ESG scores serving as an independent variable. Both financial and deal-related variables will be used as controls, for which their inclusion is based on what previous research has concluded have an impact on the premium paid. As the objective of this hypothesis is to determine whether ESG scores may affect the deal premium, a sample based on each provider's score availability is used to obtain more observations and more consistent results.

There is a possibility that sample characteristics may vary, either over time or over the industry. To achieve more robust results, both industry-fixed effects and year-fixed effects are added to the regression specification. Industry-fixed effects should control for the individual characteristics between industries, while at the same time control for the differences in the premium paid depending on the sector the firm operates in. Further, year-fixed effects control for the impact of time, which is relevant as ESG score methodologies might have changed since the start of the sample. Another reason for adding year-fixed effects is to control for the changing characteristics of the firm over time. This leads to the overall regression specification which may be found below.

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESGRefinitiv + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \theta_t$$

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESGBloomberg + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$

 $Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESGS ustainalytics + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$

The variable "ESG" represents the ESG scores for each data provider, "Deal" represents the variables related to the specific deal, and "Fin" represents the financial variables. The variable "gamma" represents the time-fixed effect and "theta" the industry-fixed effects. The reasoning behind using separate regressions for each ESG score provider derives from the fact that each provider has a varying amount of data available. This allows us to investigate their separate significance levels, as well as the consistency of the results obtained.

5.1.2 Hypothesis 2: Significance levels will vary depending on the sources of data

The second hypothesis presented is used to test each ESG score provider's impact on deal premia. Because of the ambiguity in scoring between different ESG score providers discussed in section 2.4, the methodology is altered compared to hypothesis 1. To be able to differentiate between the data providers' effect on the deal premia, we use a common sample where all of the providers have scores available. This would yield the same overall variables related to a specific deal, with the difference between regressions only being the ESG scores from the three data providers. The resulting regression specifications, to determine if the choice of data provider yields different results, can be found below:

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESG_i + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$

Once again, we are using three separate regressions in order to investigate hypothesis 2, only changing the ESG score provider. This is mainly due to the fact we would like to be able to compare the results under hypotheses 1 and 2. An additional justification for using separate models is the potential correlation between ESG score providers. Appendix 5 shows the overall correlation matrix, which displays that there is a significant amount of correlation between Bloomberg and Refinitiv (0.72). This fact further supports the choice of separating the data providers, in order to avoid the risk of biased estimates (Brooks 2008). Therefore, to obtain reliable results, we separate the ESG score providers into individual regressions and compare their respective significance levels.

5.1.3 Hypothesis 3: Different ESG score providers offer supplementing information

To test the third hypothesis, a similar methodology as under hypotheses 1 and 2 is used. The sample used is still the common sample as under hypothesis 2, using the same control variables, with the only difference being the combination of ESG score providers instead of their individual scores. What differentiates the two hypotheses is the creation of an interaction term between the different providers, formed by multiplying the scores of each ESG score provider in pairs. Including these interaction terms provides an opportunity to determine if the effect of one ESG score depends on the effect of an additional explanatory variable. With the aim of this hypothesis being able to determine if one data provider offers supplementary information to another, this methodology should be appropriate to capture this relationship. The overall regression specification can be found below:

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESG_B * ESG_R + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESG_B * ESG_M + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$
$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 ESG_R * ESG_M + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$

As can be seen, we continue to use separate regressions for our interaction terms. This approach ensures comparability between the results obtained from our prior hypotheses. Additionally, we focus exclusively on the interaction term between ESG score providers, without including the main effect of the ESG scores themselves. Our primary interest lies in investigating how multiple scores are utilized as a unified ESG score. We therefore make the assumption that no score is being used individually, rendering individual effects irrelevant on their own.

To justify our approach, we draw on insights from Loftus (1978) regarding the interpretability of cross-over interaction terms. According to Loftus (1978), these interaction terms are significant when one or both main effects exhibit a slope of zero. This aligns with our research objective, which seeks to examine how the impact of one independent variable (an ESG score provider) varies based on the level of another independent variable (another ESG score provider). This would justify to only include the interaction term, as we are assuming that no main effects are present.

By focusing exclusively on the interaction term and excluding the main effects, we also attempt to address the potential issue of high correlation between the ESG score providers. This enables us to direct our attention to the combined influence of the ESG scores rather than their individual effects.

5.2 Tests for Validity

Using OLS requires the underlying data to fulfill certain assumptions in order for the estimates of the regression analyses to be valid (Wooldridge 2001). As a consequence, we conduct several tests on our individual samples to ensure that the results obtained from this thesis are robust.

5.2.1 Heteroscedasticity

One assumption when using OLS is that errors have the same variance across the data set, or in other words, that errors are homoscedastic. Brooks (2008) states that if errors are non-constant, or heteroscedastic, OLS would still yield unbiased and consistent results, but the coefficients would no longer have the lowest variance among the unbiased estimators. Hence, if OLS is used in the presence of heteroscedasticity, this would imply that the standard errors are wrongly estimated, leading to incorrect significance levels of the regression coefficients.

To test for heteroscedasticity, a Breusch-Pagan test, put forward by Breusch and Pagan (1979), is utilized. The choice of test derives from the underlying assumptions made to create the auxiliary regression, in order to test for heteroscedasticity. The auxiliary regression can be defined as follows:

$$\hat{u}_i^2 = \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 X_{1i} + \alpha_2 X_{2i} + \ldots + \alpha_n X_{ni} + \epsilon_i$$

The variables included in the original regression models are here regressed on the estimated residuals (u) squared. Brooks (2008) argues that if heteroscedasticity is present, one of the remedies would be to use heteroscedasticity-consistent standard errors, making hypothesis testing more conservative. Should the test indicate heteroscedasticity, meaning rejecting the null hypothesis of the Breusch-Pagan test, robust standard errors are used for that specific sample. The null hypothesis and the alternative hypothesis can be found below:

$$H_0: \alpha_1 = \alpha_2 = \dots = \alpha_n = 0$$
$$H_A: \alpha_1 \neq \alpha_2 \neq \dots \neq \alpha_n \neq 0$$

The alphas in the above hypotheses represent the estimated coefficients generated by the auxiliary regression under the Breusch-Pagan test. If all coefficients in the auxiliary regression are equal to zero, thereby not rejecting the null hypothesis, the entire auxiliary regression would be equal to zero and no heteroscedasticity could statistically be proven.

5.2.2 Multicollinearity

Another prevalent assumption that is made when using OLS is that the independent variables are uncorrelated. Brooks (2008) explains that if correlation is present between variables, or that the variables are multicollinear, the significance of the model will be inflated while the individual coefficients will have a low overall impact. In other words, the regression is seemingly a good fit of the data, while the estimates are insignificant. Furthermore, multicollinearity leads to high model specification sensitivity, which describes how the significance of certain variables changes when altering other variables included in the regression (Wooldridge 2001). Thus, when statistical tests are run, the model will be sensitive to a certain specification, rendering the outcome of the regression unreliable. Furthermore, Brooks (2008) argues that there is no easy way to distinguish if there is a problem with multicollinearity and suggests that a correlation matrix is one step to control for its presence.

Another option to see if multicollinearity is present, which according to Gómeza, Pérez, López Martín, and García (2016) is widely adopted in scientific literature, is the use of a Variance Inflation Factor test. The test is created by regressing each of the independent variables on the total number of independent variables, leading to a factor for each of the variables included in the regression. It is generally accepted that a factor above 10 would indicate severe multicollinearity, while a value above 5 is cause for concern. The factor used to determine these values is specified below.

$$VIF(i) = \frac{1}{1 - R_i^2}i = 1, ..., n$$

5.2.3 Endogeneity

Endogeneity can be defined broadly as the correlation between an explanatory variable and the error term of a regression (Wooldridge 2001). According to Ab-

dallah, Goergen, and O'Sullivan (2015), endogeneity may arise if an explanatory variable is omitted from the regression. The seemingly missing variable will thus be correlated with the error term in the regression and as such, the endogeneity assumption of OLS will be violated. In addition, the authors also argue that endogeneity can be caused by the dependent variable being affected by one or several of the explanatory variables impacted by the dependent variable, so-called reversed causality.

To control for endogeneity issues, an Instrumental Variable Regression Two Stage Least Square approach is employed. This entails adding a variable that is correlated with the endogenous explanatory variable but not directly with the dependent variable (Brooks 2008). Ioannou and G. Serafeim (2012) explains how the mean values of the country, as well as the industry, that the corporation operates in are drivers of the variance in explaining the difference in the outcome of CSR. To relate these findings to the instrumental variables used to control for ESG scores, industry-year and country-year means are used to proxy for a certain data provider's ESG score.

Another form of endogeneity stems from the creation of the sample, namely selection bias. Heckman (1979) states that this type of bias can stem from two sources: one source being the way of creating the sample, while the other being self-selection by the individuals or data in the investigation. As firms historically choose their level of disclosure, this could be a cause of impact on the results, as certain firms show low disclosure frequency. However, as providers take measures to punish firms for not disclosing, as well as seek to utilize factors not provided by the corporation itself, this problem should inflict the result to a small extent. The other source of selection bias comes from the sample construction. As we seek to determine ESG score's impact on the deal premium, firms that do not have a score are exempt from the sample which could lead to endogeneity issues.

Heckman (1979) presents a model that can be used to test for selection bias within

a sample, although with certain drawbacks. Kennedy (2003) argues that one issue related to the use of the Heckman model is how it introduces measurement errors when controlling for omitted variable bias. Moreover, it is not yet clear if the results from the Heckman model are regarded as valid when working with a smaller sample size. Hartmann (1991) finds through Monte Carlo estimation that increasing the sample size is the most efficient way to increase the accuracy of the result from the Heckman model. As previously mentioned, the size of the samples are different with the overall sample containing 105 observations. This means that the results from the model could be inaccurate, impairing the conclusions that can be drawn.

Furthermore, the providers and their individual methodologies also present difficulties related to model specification. The first step of the Two-step Heckman approach is to construct a probit model to determine the likelihood of receiving a score (Heckman 1979). The model is estimated using instrumental variables, where at least one instrument should be omitted from the second stage in order to generate reliable results (Wooldridge 2001). As the scoring methodology varies between providers, this would limit the alternatives of common instrumental variables to include in the model. Managing this issue by employing different instruments for different samples would make the results from each model less comparable. In summary, we believe that the results from this test would be difficult to interpret, detering us from employing it.

6 Robustness analysis

This section will cover the results from the various robustness tests described under section 5 in order to verify the validity of our results. It will cover the results from the Two-Stage Least Squares (2SLS) regressions, the Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) test for multicollinearity, as well as the Breusch-Pagan test for heteroscedasticity.

6.1 Two-Stage Least Squares

As described in the methodology section, we conduct Two-Stage Least Squares (2SLS) in order to control for endogeneity, such as omitted variable bias or reversed causality. This is done by creating instrumental variables to estimate ESG scores for each provider, which are later used as an explanatory variable in the original regression model. The first-stage regression can be specified as follows:

 $ESG_{i} = \beta_{0} + Z_{1}Year/country_{i} + Z_{2}Year/industry_{i} + \beta_{1}Deal + \beta_{2}Fin + \gamma_{t} + \theta_{t} + \epsilon$

The first-stage regression includes two instruments, year/country and year/industry averages, to proxy for a data provider's ESG score, which itself acts as the dependent variable. The obtained coefficients from the first-stage regression are now used to estimate the ESG scores for a certain data provider. The estimated ESG scores are then used in the second stage regression, which can be specified as follows:

$$Premium = \beta_0 + \beta_1 \widehat{ESG}_i + \beta_2 Deal + \beta_3 Fin + \gamma_t + \theta_t + \epsilon$$

The premium acts as the dependent variable, while the estimated ESG scores, derived from the first stage, are used as an explanatory variable. This is performed on each regression under each hypothesis, in order to further supplement the results from the OLS analyses under section 7. The results from the first stage regressions can be found in Appendix 1A - 1C.

6.1.1 Hypothesis 1

Under the first hypothesis, we investigate whether ESG scores from each provider have a significant effect on the deal premium. The instrumental variables are created by calculating year/country and year/industry averages according to previous research made by Ioannou and G. Serafeim (2012). Table 7 includes the results from the second stage of the Two-Staged Least Squares regression.

As can be seen from Table 7, the estimated ESG scores for Bloomberg and Sustainalytics both show significant impacts on deal premia. Furthermore, Bloomberg shows a positive coefficient, while Sustainalytics is negative, both in line with their expected signs according to their respective rating methodologies. As these variables show significance, it points towards that the estimates are efficiently accounting for potential endogeneity issues, satisfying the exogeneity conditions under OLS. However, the coefficient for Refinitiv is insignificant, meaning possible endogeneity concerns are not being addressed adequately in Refinitiv's individual sample.

6.1.2 Hypothesis 2

The second hypothesis investigates the difference in effect between each ESG score provider. Table 8 displays the estimated ESG scores' impact on the deal premium. As can be seen, none of the estimates are yielding significant coefficients for their estimated ESG scores, which points toward the models suffering from potential endogeneity concerns. While Appendix 1B shows how the year/country and year/industry averages are significant, strengthening their validity as instruments, they might not address issues such as reversed causality or omitted variable bias present in the original regression model. These results will supplement the later presented results from the OLS regressions, as to the original ESG scores' significance in relation to deal premia.

Dependent Variable		Deal Premi	um
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Estimated ESG scores	0.229*	0.299	-0.168**
	(0.128)	(0.185)	(0.072)
Shares after Transaction	0.325^{**}	-0.011	0.140^{**}
	(0.161)	(0.008)	(0.068)
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.148^{***}	0.129^{***}	0.138^{**}
	(0.040)	(0.040)	(0.061)
Industry Relatedness	0.104	0.013	0.138
	(0.162)	(0.248)	(0.135)
Ln Size	-0.701***	-0.835***	-0.197***
	(0.002)	(0.179)	(0.066)
Block Purchase	-0.152	-0.347	-0.041
	(0.451)	(0.791)	(0.421)
Cash only	-0.277	-0.369	-0.265**
	(0.175)	(0.242)	(0.132)
Multiple Bidders	0.721^{***}	0.316	0.282
	(0.266)	(0.343)	(0.208)
Cross Border	0.090	-0.080	0.138
	(0.170)	(0.203)	(0.137)
Leverage	-0.002	-0.004**	-0.130*
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.069)
Investment rate	0.026	-0.051	0.157^{**}
	(0.021)	(0.037)	(0.066)
Book-to-market	-0.001	0.000	0.004
	(0.002)	(0.000)	(0.061)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	558	368	254
Adjusted R2	0.111	0.104	0.111
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Table 7: 2SLS - Hypothesis 1

Results for the second stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

6.1.3 Hypothesis 3

For the final hypothesis, we investigate whether the ESG scores are offering supplementing information by creating an interaction term between the providers. The 2SLS is estimated by using the same methodology as under hypothesis 1 and 2; the instruments consist of multiplying the year/country and year/industry averages.

Dependent Variable	Deal Premium		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Estimated ESG scores	0.186	0.169	0.168
	(0.127)	(0.112)	(0.112)
Shares after Transaction	-0.082	-0.098	-0.086
	(0.103)	(0.105)	(0.101)
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.073	0.076	0.069
	(0.098)	(0.098)	(0.096)
Industry Relatedness	-0.084	-0.071	-0.023
	(0.210)	(0.211)	(0.208)
Ln Size	-0.344***	-0.338***	-0.284***
	(0.119)	(0.116)	(0.100)
Block Purchase	0.109	0.109	0.127
	(0.583)	(0.585)	(0.566)
Cash only	-0.259	-0.261	-0.237
	(0.198)	(0.199)	(0.192)
Multiple Bidders	0.712^{***}	0.597^{**}	0.716^{***}
	(0.262)	(0.267)	(0.255)
Cross Border	-0.490**	-0.483**	-0.521**
	(0.203)	(0.205)	(0.199)
Leverage	-0.101	-0.092**	-0.071
	(0.098)	(0.099)	(0.097)
Investment rate	0.262^{**}	0.259^{**}	0.244^{**}
	(0.121)	(0.122)	(0.119)
Book-to-market	0.197**	0.213**	0.192**
	(0.093)	(0.094)	(0.091)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	105	105	105
Adjusted R2	0.300	0.293	0.335
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Table 8: 2SLS - Hypothesis 2

Results for the second stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

As can be seen from Table 9, we notice significant coefficients for both interaction terms including Bloomberg, being significant on a 5% - significance level. This suggests that the estimates of the interaction terms including Bloomberg as an ESG score provider potentially address possible endogeneity concerns. Furthermore, we compare these results with Table 8, showing insignificant coefficients for estimated ESG scores across all providers. In other words, the interaction terms are capturing a relationship with the deal premium which is not being captured by analyzing the individual ESG scores alone. This means that the interaction term might be addressing the potential omitted variable bias found under hypothesis 2. However, even though the estimated ESG scores show significance, the model could still suffer from endogeneity concerns, considering the interaction term between Refinitiv and Sustainalytics is insignificant.

Dependent Variable	I	Deal Premium	
ESG Score Provider	Bloom*Ref	Bloom*Sust	Ref*Sust
Estimated ESG scores	0.254**	0.260**	0.153
	(0.114)	(0.118)	(0.114)
Shares after Transaction	-0.109	-0.102	-0.099
	(0.102)	(0.102)	(0.106)
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.064	0.055	0.068
	(0.096)	(0.097)	(0.098)
Industry Relatedness	-0.066	-0.005	-0.049
	(0.206)	(0.209)	(0.212)
Ln Size	-0.391***	-0.359***	-0.322***
	(0.213)	(0.105)	(0.114)
Block Purchase	0.015	-0.052	0.079
	(0.574)	(0.581)	(0.591)
Cash only	-0.272	-0.269	-0.254
	(0.194)	(0.194)	(0.198)
Multiple Bidders	0.629^{**}	0.725^{***}	0.656^{**}
	(0.257)	(0.257)	(0.262)
Cross Border	-0.468**	-0.501**	-0.504^{**}
	(0.200)	(0.200)	(0.204)
Leverage	-0.091	-0.077	-0.082
	(0.096)	(0.097)	(0.099)
Investment rate	0.262^{**}	0.239^{**}	0.248^{**}
	(0.119)	(0.120)	(0.122)
Book-to-market	0.213^{**}	0.186^{**}	0.203^{**}
	(0.092)	(0.092)	(0.094)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	105	105	105
Adjusted R2	0.325	0.324	0.297
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Table 9: 2SLS - Hypothesis 3

Results for the second stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

6.2 Further robustness analysis

In order to increase the validity of the results obtained, we investigate the presence of heteroscedasticity and potential multicollinearity between the variables. These aspects are essential for the OLS estimates to be derived correctly.

To investigate the presence of heteroscedasticity, which occurs if the variance of the residuals is non-constant over observations, we apply a Breusch-Pagan test. The effect of non-constant variance in the residuals is inconsistent coefficient estimation, yielding lower standard errors than what might be true for the sample. The Breusch-Pagan test controls for this occurrence by considering the linear form of heteroscedasticity. While there exist other tests for heteroscedasticity, such as the White test, which additionally considers non-linear forms of non-constant variance, we believe the Breusch-Pagan is more appropriate when using large models. This is due to the large number of variables used in the different regression analyses, requiring many additional cross-terms needed to be estimated for non-linear relationships under White's test (Brooks 2008).

If the p-value for a certain model is lower than 0.05 under the Breusch-Pagan test, the model is likely to be influenced by heteroscedasticity (Brooks 2008). In such circumstances, robust standard errors are applied in order to ensure correct coefficient estimates. The results from the Breusch-Pagan tests can be found in Appendix 3. We notice that only Refinitiv's sample generates a p-value below 5%, while the rest of the samples indicate homoscedastic errors.

Regarding multicollinearity, which is the occurrence of correlation between the independent variables, we apply a Variance Inflation Factor - test (VIF). It measures the degree to which the independent variables are correlated with each other, which can potentially inflate the overall significance of the regression, as well as increase model specification sensitivity. For instance, the significance of the included independent variables might be sensitive to how the model is specified, and could change if the model is redefined (e.g. changing variables). As we are

investigating how ESG scores affect deal premia by re-running the same model, it is important to rule out potential multicollinearity issues. The results from the VIF test can be found in Appendix 2A-2C, which shows that no variable in the respective regression models generates a value above the threshold of 10.

Furthermore, we analyze the robustness of our regression analyses by comparing the various results from the different models. As we are utilizing different samples, we are prioritizing consistency in our regression results. For instance, if a certain variable would yield significant coefficient values in only one sample, it runs the risk of being non-consistent. Significant impact on the dependent variable, as well as direction of the coefficient, should therefore be shown consistently across sub-samples and model specifications in order to be considered valid.

7 Results

This section contains the empirical findings from the regression analyses. The section will be divided according to the previously defined hypotheses. First, the effect of ESG scores on deal premia will be reviewed, followed by the observed impact of each data provider. Finally, whether the different score providers offer supplementing information will be examined.

7.1 Hypothesis 1: ESG scores' effect on deal premium

For the first defined hypothesis, we sought to examine whether ESG scores have a significant impact on the deal premia. The analysis was conducted by running individual regressions for each data provider, to separate their effects on deal premium.

Table 10 suggests that ESG scores show a significant impact on deal premia. ESG scores provided by Bloomberg have a positive and significant coefficient on a 10% level. These results point toward ESG scores affecting the overall price of a certain merger or acquisition across the data set. Furthermore, we see that multiple control variables show high significance, such as Ln Size and Multiple Bidders. For instance, the coefficient for Multiple Bidders is 0.71, meaning that the premium increases with 0.71 standard deviations when multiple bidders are involved. Additionally, the variable Ln Size generates a negative coefficient of -0.67, suggesting that an increase of one standard deviation decreases the deal premium with 0.67 standard deviations. This interpretation can be extended to the significant coefficient of ESG scores provided by Bloomberg, amounting to 0.24. In the context of real numbers, an increase of one standard deviation in an ESG score, i.e. 12.46 (see Table 5), would generate a 2.8 percentage point increase in the deal premium.

We also notice that the ESG scores provided by Sustainalytics show a significant impact on the deal premium, albeit having a negative coefficient. This result is expected against the background of Sustainalytics' rating methodology. The

Dependent Variable	Deal Premium		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
ESG Bloomberg	0.242*		
	(0.140)		
ESG Refinitiv		0.166	
		(0.116)	
ESG Sustainalytics		· · · ·	-0.301*
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			(0.154)
Shares After Transaction	0.323**	-0.084	0.144**
	(0.140)	(0.106)	(0.068)
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.147	0.164	0.136**
	(0.118)	(0.139)	(0.061)
Industry Relatedness	0.096	0.004	0.139
v	(0.145)	(0.106)	(0.135)
Ln Size	-0.686***	-0.336**	-0.199***
	(0.208)	(0.155)	(0.067)
Block Purchase	-0.143	-0.152	-0.046
	(0.168)	(0.225)	(0.422)
Cash only	-0.269	-0.176**	0.2**
v	(0.127)	(0.068)	(0.06)
Multiple Bidders	0.718***	0.136^{*}	0.289
-	(0.216)	(0.082)	(0.208)
Cross Border	0.086	-0.012	0.132
	(0.099)	(0.072)	(0.137)
Leverage	-0.002***	-0.112***	-0.126*
0	(0.000)	(0.032)	(0.069)
Investment rate	0.026	-0.084	0.153**
	(0.037)	(0.074)	(0.066)
Book-to-market	0.105^{**}	0.009	0.002
	(0.003)	(0.042)	(0.061)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	558	368	254
Adjusted R2	0.111	0.103	0.102
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Table 10: Regression Results - Hypothesis 1

Note: p < 0.1, p < 0.05, p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

coefficient is equal to -0.31, and with a standard deviation of 15.93 (see Table 6), one standard deviation increase would equal a decrease in deal premium by 4.9 percentage points. These results point toward deal premia decreasing by 0.30 percentage points with every ESG score point. In comparison, looking at the coefficient for Bloomberg, deal premia increase by 0.22 with every ESG score

point.

7.2 Hypothesis 2: Effect of different ESG score providers

For the second hypothesis, we create a common sub-sample for which each provider has an available ESG score. This allows us to directly compare the effects of each data provider on the same deal premia. As with the previous section, we run separate regressions for each ESG score provider.

As illustrated in Table 11, we notice differences in the effects of each data provider. Contrary to the regression analysis under Hypothesis 1, Bloomberg is the only provider that shows a significant effect on deal premia, while Sustainalytics now has an insignificant coefficient. Similarly to the first hypothesis, the coefficient for Refinitiv remains insignificant. Table 11 further shows that the coefficient for the Bloomberg ESG score is similar to the previous regression analysis, which equals 0.20 compared to 0.24. Moreover, we see that variables such as Multiple Bidders and Ln Size once again in the smaller sample show significant effects.

Furthermore, variables such as Book-to-market, Investment Rate, and Cross Border show significant coefficients. However, these variables have not shown significant effects in previous regressions. Due to the relatively small sample size, these variables' significance should be analyzed with caution.

Dependent Variable	Deal Premium		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
ESG Bloomberg	0.202*		
	(0.114)		
ESG Refinitiv		0.162	
		(0.106)	
ESG Sustainalytics		~ /	0.079
v			(0.113)
Shares After Transaction	-0.082	-0.094	-0.074
	(0.102)	(0.106)	(0.104)
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.073	0.077	0.078
	(0.097)	(0.097)	(0.099)
Industry Relatedness	-0.084	-0.071	-0.052
0	(0.209)	(0.210)	(0.215)
Ln Size	-0.344***	-0.327***	-0.266**
	(0.113)	(0.112)	(0.104)
Block Purchase	0.105	0.127	0.200
	(0.576)	(0.580)	(0.586)
Cash only	-0.259	-0.258	-0.235
	(0.196)	(0.197)	(0.199)
Multiple Bidders	0.711***	0.606**	0.694**
1	(0.260)	(0.264)	(0.265)
Cross Border	-0.490	-0.485	-0.509
	(0.202)	(0.203)	(0.206)
Leverage	-0.101	-0.092	-0.081
C C	(0.098)	(0.098)	(0.100)
Investment rate	0.262**	0.259**	0.254**
	(0.037)	(0.121)	(0.123)
Book-to-market	0.197**	0.211**	0.195**
	(0.093)	(0.094)	(0.095)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	105	105	105
Adjusted R2	0.309	0.302	0.284
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Table 11: Regression Results

Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

7.3 Hypothesis 3: Interaction between ESG score providers

For the third hypothesis, we apply the same methodology as the previous regressions, meaning that we perform three separate regressions for each interaction term. The regressions are conducted on the same sample as the regressions under hypothesis 2, in order to directly compare their significance levels on the deal premium.

The results presented in Table 12 suggest differing levels of significance between the interaction terms. The first and second columns display the interaction terms involving Bloomberg's ESG scores, which both show positive and significant coefficients on a 10% level. Furthermore, the coefficients have values of 0.21 and 0.22 respectively, which are similar to the individual coefficient for Bloomberg's ESG scores under hypothesis 2. The interaction term for Refinitiv and Sustainalytics is insignificant, which is in line with both their significance levels under previous regression analyses under hypothesis 2. In addition, we see significant coefficients for Multiple Bidders and Ln Size, with similar values as previous regressions.

Additionally, we continue noticing significant coefficients for Book-to-market, Investment Rate, and Cross Border. As stated in the previous section, the smaller sample size should warrant additional caution when interpreting these newly significant variables.

Dependent Variable	Ι	Deal Premium		
ESG Score Provider	Bloom*Ref	Bloom*Sust	Ref*Sus	
Bloomberg*Refinitiv	0.212*			
	(0.109)			
Bloomberg [*] Sustainalytics		0.222*		
		(0.113)		
Refinitiv [*] Sustainalytics			0.135	
-			(0.105)	
Shares after Transaction	-0.099	-0.094	-0.093	
	(0.102)	(0.102)	(0.105)	
EBITDA 3-Year Growth Rate	0.069	0.061	0.071	
	(0.097)	(0.097)	(0.099)	
Industry Relatedness	-0.069	-0.019	-0.053	
U	(0.208)	(0.210)	(0.212)	
Ln Size	-0.359***	-0.338***	-0.309***	
	(0.114)	(0.109)	(0.112)	
Block Purchase	0.069	0.009	0.105	
	(0.576)	(0.582)	(0.589)	
Cash only	-0.264	-0.263	-0.250	
v	(0.195)	(0.195)	(0.198)	
Multiple Bidders	0.639**	0.716***	0.659**	
1	(0.258)	(0.259)	(0.262)	
Cross Border	-0.475**	-0.501**	-0.503**	
	(0.202)	(0.203)	(0.204)	
Leverage	-0.091	-0.079	-0.083	
0	(0.097)	(0.097)	(0.099)	
Investment rate	0.263**	0.244**	0.251**	
	(0.120)	(0.120)	(0.122)	
Book-to-market	0.209**	0.188**	0.202**	
	(0.093)	(0.093)	(0.094)	
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Number of Observations	105	105	105	
Adjusted R2	0.315	0.315	0.294	
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***	

Table 12: Interacting ESG scores

Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

8 Analysis

In this section, we will outline an analysis of the previously presented results. In addition, the limitations of the thesis will be presented, as well as suggested avenues for further research.

8.1 Empirical analysis

Across all hypotheses tested, commonality can be found in the statistical significance for the variables Size and Multiple Bidders. On average, Multiple Bidders carry the largest effect of the two which is not unlikely, as the presence of more bidders should result in a higher premium. This is supported by the arguments and the findings by Datta, Pinches, and Narayanan (1992) and Flanagan and O'Shaughnessy (2003), which state that competition is a driver of higher deal premia. Contrary to the impact of Multiple Bidders, Size carries a negative sign in all of the regressions. This result is supported by the findings of Alexandridis, Fuller, Terhaar, and Travlos (2013), indicating that there is complexity in the valuation of the synergy effects that could be reaped by the acquirers, which would consequently impact their willingness to pay.

The results are also in line with the conclusions of Akerlof (1978). He argues that in the presence of asymmetric information, which in this case would stem from the large size of the target, the bid does not reach its maximum value as the firm hedges itself from overpaying. Contrary, Lorderer and Martin (1990) found that size would be positively related to premium, which is also true for Harford and Li (2007), arguing that managers are likely to overpay for larger firms. This is not supported by the results and seemingly, it is likely that the size of the firm introduces an information asymmetry problem. The asymmetry deters firms from paying more, consequently making the realized premium smaller.

Regarding the effect of ESG scores, our first hypothesis sought to investigate whether there is any connection between the deal premium and ESG scores from different score providers. The results presented in table 10 point towards the fact that there is a significant relationship between multiple ESG score providers and the price paid in the corporate transaction. These findings are in line with the results of Gomes and Marsat (2018), which found that higher CSR performance increases the deal premium. As pointed out in the results section, an increase in Bloomberg's ESG scores of 12.5 represents an increase in deal premium of 2.8%. Put into context, an acquisition premium of 100 million dollars could be further amplified by 2.8 million dollars with enhanced ESG performance. With similar results generated by Sustainalytics, it would be reasonable to assume that the empirical findings are in line with the theory of Porter and Kramer (2006), who presented the idea of corporations benefiting from investing in CSR activities, which would increase their overall market value.

However, the results were not completely consistent, as the findings under hypothesis 2 suggest a difference in effect between the data providers. While Bloomberg remains significant, both Refinitiv and Sustainalytics are insignificant. These results are in support of the findings of Jost, Erben, Ottenstein, and Zülch (2022) who also found that these company characteristics do not increase the price in M&A activities. Thus, the results are suggesting that different providers offer varying usability and information content in relation to investment decisions. However, although providers differ in terms of the effect on deal premia, we see no evidence that investing in ESG-related activities would have a negative effect on the company's valuation. While Friedman (2007) argues that CSR-related actions initiated by the corporation itself are value destructive, the results rather suggest that acquirers either place a positive premium on high ESG performance, or do not include these aspects in the valuation at all.

Furthermore, these findings serve as a supplement to the findings of Berg, Kölbel, and Rigobon (2022), which shed light on the vast divergence between ESG scores provided by different score providers. As each provider uses varying rating methodologies, i.e. which metrics to include, how to measure them, and the weight placed on them, the information content is significantly different. The regression results under hypothesis 2 strengthen this position, as the different ESG score providers show various levels of significance. As under hypothesis 1, Bloomberg shows a significant effect also in the common sample, while Refinitiv and Sustainalytics do not. Therefore, the divergence between ESG scores seems to have a material effect, as they offer various levels of information value for investment decisions.

As described by Christensen, George. Serafeim, and Sikochi (2022), the increasing amount of ESG score providers amplifies the amount of information asymmetry, potentially affecting the overall risk impression of a corporation. In the same sense, the use of different ESG score providers seems to result in a different valuation of the target itself, as they affect the premium paid in different magnitudes. As an example, depending on the ESG score provider used, the acquirer could potentially oversee certain risks or overvalue particular target characteristics, ultimately resulting in different valuations between bidders. This could potentially affect the future value creation between the acquirer and the target entity, as Diaz, Sanfilippo Azofra, and López Guitérrez (2013) find that risks for inaccurate target valuation can aggravate synergy realization.

This reasoning leads to the analysis of the third hypothesis, which investigates whether multiple sources of ESG scores can create consensus among investors. As previously stated, the interacting terms involving Bloomberg show significant effects on the deal premia. These results are encouraging, as it further supports the article written by SustainAbility (2020), which outlines the usage of a combination of ESG score providers. However, the results are not entirely consistent, as the combination of Refinitiv and Sustainalytics does not show any statistical significance, even though Refinitiv is classified as one of the most used data sources (SustainAbility 2020). Nevertheless, the outcome of the regression analysis under hypothesis 3 might suggest that ESG scores provided by Bloomberg may facilitate in the creation of consensus among investors, which would be in line with the findings of G. Serafeim and Yoon (2022).

The results generated under hypothesis 3 are further strengthened by the 2SLS regression results under section 6.1. As previously discussed, the regressions under hypothesis 2 were possibly affected by endogeneity issues, as the estimated ESG scores derived from the first stage in the 2SLS did not show any statistical significance. However, these endogeneity concerns were potentially mitigated by creating the interaction term under hypothesis 3, as the estimated combinations of ESG scores were mostly significant. The potentially missing variable, representing the endogeneity issues, from the regression models under hypothesis 2 could be in the form of a supplementary ESG score. This would follow the conclusions of Harai and Brady (2021) and G. Serafeim and Yoon (2022), who argue that more than one score is typically used to create consensus among investors. As Choi, Petra, and Guar (2015) argues that CSR could function as a reputational asset which could potentially increase the deal premium, receiving high ESG scores from multiple providers would further enhance the perception of the target's ESG performance. This would also be in line with the research of Ioannou and G. Serafeim (2012), as the similarity in ESG score levels between two data providers would enable a further reduction of any information asymmetry between the target and the acquirer by approaching the target entity's true ESG performance.

An alternative explanation could be that the use of ESG scores has changed over time, evolving into an instrument used to flag bad performance. According to the article by (Harai and Brady 2021), institutional investors often utilize ESG scores in other capacities than purely for investment reasons. Rather than including ESG scores in the valuation analysis of a corporation, they are used as screening tools to decide whether to include the target in their investment universe. As the score provided by Bloomberg contains information regarding how frequently companies report on ESG topics, this could be viewed as the required data needed to perform M&A due diligence. This fact, combined with Bloomberg functioning as a screening tool for companies unwilling to disclose certain information, would be in line with what is stated in the article by (SustainAbility 2020), namely that investors use Bloomberg to flag bad performance.

8.2 Limitations

This section aims to list some of the limitations of this thesis, as well as provide suggestions to future researchers on how to overcome these obstacles.

As previously stated, ESG issues have gained significant traction in recent years, and an increasing number of investors choose to incorporate ESG in their investment decisions. This has however not always been the case, why samples become rather limited when comparing the availability of ESG scores and financial/dealrelated data. Israel (1992) argues that a sample size of 150-500 observations is generally sufficient, which is true for all of the individual samples, but not for the combined sample in this study. This is illustrated in Table 1, which shows that Sustainalytics did not start to regularly publish ESG scores until 2015. Consequently, this constrained the common sample of this thesis.

Another limitation of this thesis is the use of our constructed interaction term, which attempts to investigate how ESG scores are used to create consensus among investors as supplementary items. However, the methodology applied in this thesis, i.e. to only include the interaction term, is seemingly rare in academia. Although we believe that a cross-over interaction is well-suited for our research purpose, there is little previous research available to support our methodology.

Moreover, the results from the Heckman Correction Model become more accurate with a larger sample. Because of the sample sizes, as well as the limited choice of instrumental variables to incorporate into the two-staged probit model, the original regression model runs the risk of potential selection bias. However, with a larger sample size, this could easily be controlled for by using the Heckman Correction model.

8.3 Suggestions for future research

Due to the uncharted nature of this area of research, i.e. using data from three different ESG score providers, the analysis is limited in terms of statistical inference. However, due to the consistency of the results, our comparative analysis provides an interesting area for further research. As ESG scores are becoming increasingly used, the sample will continue to increase, which will strengthen the ability to investigate the true difference between ESG score providers and their impact on investment decisions.

In fact, an article by ESMA (2021) examines the use of different ESG scores over time. The article illustrates that each provider that is included in this thesis has increased their company scope by 10-20% in only 2 years. In our opinion, this should indicate that ESG score providers will continue to increase the overlap of rated corporations, which would grow the common sample size. As of January 2023, large and listed companies in the European Union are obliged to follow the EU Taxonomy, which states that companies have to report on their environmental engagements (EU 2023). However, the Taxonomy has some drawbacks, as it has not yet been fully implemented and only takes into account certain industries, and is limited to corporations of certain sizes. In addition, it only requires companies to report on environmental activities, which of course only covers a third of the full ESG score. With more stringent requirements surrounding ESG disclosure, and ESG scores not converging in the near future, performing more in-depth research on the ambiguity surrounding ESG score providers, and its impact on asset valuation, presents an exciting and important avenue for future research.

We also suggest that future researchers examine the difference between each pillar of ESG, and their respective effects on investment decisions. Performing such an in-depth and individual examination currently poses difficulties, as it even further reduces the common sample size. However, we do believe that the analysis can be conducted in separate samples, which would provide an indication of whether there is consistency in pillar relevance between ESG score providers. As a last suggestion, an interesting contribution to the field would be to further broaden the comparative analysis to include other ESG score providers. Except for the ones included in this analysis, there are other sources such as Morgan Stanley Capital International (MSCI) that could further extend the analysis.

9 Conclusions

This thesis investigates the effect of ESG scores on investment decisions. More specifically, we examine how ESG score providers differ in their rating methodology, and the impact that this may have on deal premia within M&A transactions. In addition, this thesis has reviewed to what extent such ESG scores may provide supplementary information with regard to company characteristics, and whether this could have an effect on the deal premia. In order to investigate these relationships, we have employed OLS regressions, as well as Two-Stage Least Squares, along with various robustness checks to strengthen the validity of the results.

The results obtained suggest that different ESG score providers have different effects on deal premia. We observe that all three examined providers have different statistical impacts, where Bloomberg showed positive significance on a 10% level, Sustainalytics negative significance on a 10% level, and Refinitiv insignificance. While the differing results between Bloomberg and Sustainalytics may be explained by the true nature of their scores, Refinitiv has no statistical relationship with deal premia in their own sample, nor in the common sample. In other words, these results are inconsistent, as it illustrates that ESG scores have a dispersed relevance in investment decisions. Furthermore, it could prove that, depending on which ESG score provider is being used, the valuation of the target entity may vary.

The thesis did however find reasons to believe that the regressions in the common sample did suffer from endogeneity issues such as omitted variable bias. These concerns could be the result of one single score not being able to explain the fluctuations in the deal premia. By introducing an interaction term between the ESG score providers, with the reasoning being that acquirers are using multiple data sources to gain a comprehensive view of the target, the thesis did manage to not only prove statistical significance, but potentially mitigating the previous endogeneity issues. These results could suggest that the combination of ESG scores offers a more accurate view of the acquisition target, creating information synergies. However, the results suggest that these synergy effects are only created when combined with Bloomberg's ESG scores. This may be explained by the fact that Bloomberg differs in terms of the measures that they include in their ESG scores, compared to Refinitiv and Sustainalytics. The significant effect of their interaction terms could also be due to their screening usage among investors, which further strengthens the combination with other ESG scores.

However, as previously stated, these results must be deemed inconsistent, similar to the results under Hypothesis 1 and 2. Although there are reasons to believe that there are statistically significant relationships between ESG scores and the deal premium in M&A activity, illustrated by the consistent results of Bloomberg, there is a difference between each provider and sample. Because of these differences, it can not be accurately argued that ESG scores have an undisputed impact on investment decisions. It should also be noted that the significance of the interaction terms between Bloomberg and the remaining data providers could be driven by the significance of Bloomberg itself. Although there is a strong theoretical foundation to support the analysis of the empirical results under hypothesis 3, this thesis covers areas not previously researched, which should warrant for caution when interpreting the results.

Despite the fact that the thesis has its limitations, such as a smaller common sample, we believe that there is enough consistency in the results to support the conclusions that have been drawn. We further believe that this thesis contributes to existing research by conducting analyses across different ESG score providers and their impact on M&A activities.

References

- Abdallah, W., M. Goergen, and N. O'Sullivan (2015). "Endogeneity: How Failure to Correct for it can Cause Wrong Inferences and Some Remedies." In: British Journal of Management, pp. 791–804.
- Akerlof, G. A. (1978). "The market for "lemons": Quality uncertainty and the market mechanism". In: Uncertainty in economics, pp. 235–251.
- Aktas, N., E. De Bodt, and J.-G. Cousin (2011). "Do financial markets care about sri? evidence from mergers and acquisitions". In: Journal of Banking & Finance 35.7, pp. 1753–1761. DOI: 10.1016/j.jbankfin.2010.12.006.
- Alexandridis, G., K.P. Fuller, L. Terhaar, and N.G. Travlos (2013). "Deal size, acquisition premia and shareholder gains". In: *Journal of Corporate Finance* 20, pp. 1–13. DOI: 10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2012.10.006.
- Berg, F., J.F. Kölbel, and R. Rigobon (2022). "Aggregate Confusion: The Divergence of ESG Ratings". In: *Review of Finance* 26.6, pp. 1315–1344. DOI: 10.1093/rof/rfac033.
- Bloomberg (2022). Scores fact sheet. URL: https://assets.bbhub.io/professional/ sites/10/Environmental-Social-Scores-Fact-Sheet1.pdf (visited on 05/30/2022).
- (2023). ESG Data. URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/professional/ product/esg-data/ (visited on 03/30/2023).
- Breusch, T.S. and A.R. Pagan (1979). "A Simple Test for Hetroscedasticity and Random Coenfficient Variation". In: *Econometric* 47.5, pp. 1287–1294.
- Brooks, C (2008). "Introductory Econometrics for Finance". In: Cambridge University Press 2, pp. 1–641.
- Bruslerie, H. de la (2013). "Crossing takeover premiums and mix of payment: An empirical test of contractual setting in m&a transactions". In: Journal of Banking & Finance 37.6, pp. 2106-2123. DOI: 10.1016/j.jbankfin.2013. 01.037.

- Choi, G., C. Petra, and A. Guar (2015). "Target csr as a signal in acquisitions: Its effect on acquisition premium". In: Academy of management proceedings 2015.1, pp. 17621–17621. DOI: 10.5465/AMBPP.2015.17621abstract.
- Christensen, Dane M., George. Serafeim, and Anywhere. Sikochi (2022). "Why is Corporate Virtue in the Eye of the Beholder? The Case of ESG Ratings". In: Accounting Review 97.1, pp. 147–175. DOI: 10.2308/TAR-2019-0506.
- Cormier, D. and M. Magnan (2014). "The impact of social responsibility disclosure and governance on financial analysts' information environment." In: Corporate Governance.
- Damodaran, A. (2005). "The value of synergy". In: Available at SSRN 841486.
- Datta, D.K., G.E. Pinches, and V.K. Narayanan (1992). "Factors influencing wealth creation from mergers and acquisitions: A meta-analysis". In: *Strategic Management Journal* 13.1, pp. 67–84.
- Diaz, B., S. Sanfilippo Azofra, and C. López Guitérrez (2013). "Synergies or overpayment in european corporate M&A". In: Journal of Contemporary Issues in Business Research 2.5, pp. 135–153.
- Dionne, G., M. La Haye, and A.S. Bergerès (2015). "Does asymmetric information affect the premium in mergers and acquisitions?" In: *Canadian Journal of Economics* 48.3, pp. 819–852. DOI: 10.1111/j.1540-6261.2006.00853.x.
- ESMA (2021). ESG ratings: Status and key issues ahead. URL: https://www.esma.europa.eu/sites/default/files/trv_2021_1-esg_ratings_ status_and_key_issues_ahead.pdf (visited on 05/30/2023).
- EU (2023). EU taxonomy for sustainable activities. URL: https://finance.ec. europa.eu/sustainable-finance/tools-and-standards/eu-taxonomysustainable-activities_en (visited on 05/06/2023).
- Flanagan, D.J. and K.C O'Shaughnessy (2003). "Core-related acquisitions, multiple bidders and tender offer premiums". In: *Journal of Business Research* 56.8, pp. 573–585.
- Freeman, E. (1984). A Stakeholder Approach to Strategic Management. Pitman.

- Friedman, M. (2007). "Crossing takeover premiums and mix of payment: The social responsibility of business is to increase its profits." In: *Corporate ethics* and corporate governance, pp. 173–178. DOI: Springer.
- Gomes, M. and S. Marsat (2018). "Does csr impact premiums in m&a transactions?" In: *Finance Research Letters* 26, pp. 71–80. DOI: 10.1016/j.frl. 2017.12.005.
- Gómeza, R.S., J.G. Pérez, M.DM. López Martín, and C.G García (2016). "Collinearity diagnostic applied in ridge estimation through the variance inflation factor". In: *Journal of Applied Statistics* 43.10, pp. 1831–1849.
- Harai, A. and A. Brady (2021). "Managing ESG Data and Rating Risk". In: Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance.
- Harford, J. and K. Li (2007). "Decoupling CEO Wealth and Firm Performance: The Case of Acquiring CEOs". In: The Journal of Finance 62.2, pp. 917–949.
- Hartmann (1991). "A Monte Carlo Analysis of Alternative Estimators in Models Involving Selectivity". In: Journal of Business & Economic Statistics 9.1, pp. 41–49.
- Heckman, J (1979). "Sample Selection Bias as a Specification Error". In: Econometrica 47.1, pp. 153–161.
- Ioannou, I. and G. Serafeim (2012). "What drives corporate social performance? the role of nation-level institutions". In: Journal of International Business Studies 43.9, pp. 834–864. DOI: 10.1057/s41267-022-00579-7.
- Israel, G.D (1992). "Determining Sample Size". In: University of Florida.
- Jarell, G. and A. Poulsen (1989). "The Returns to Acquiring Firms in Tender Offers: Evidence from Three Decades". In: *Financial Management* 18.3, pp. 12– 19.
- Jensen, M.C. and R. S. Ruback (1983). "The market for corporate control: The scientific evidence". In: Journal of Financial economics 11.1-4, pp. 5–50. DOI: 10.1016/0304-405X(83)90004-1.
- Jory, S.R., T.N. Ngo, and D. Wang (2016). "Credit ratings and the premiums paid in mergers and acquisitions". In: *Journal of Empirical Finance* 39, pp. 93–104.

Jost, S., S. Erben, P. Ottenstein, and H. Zülch (2022). "Does corporate social responsibility impact mergers & acquisition premia? New international evidence". In: *Finance Research Letters* 46.

Kennedy, P. (2003). A Guide to Econometrics. MIT Press.

- Klitzka, M., J. He, and D. Schiereck (2022). "The rationality of M&A targets in the choice of payment methods". In: *Review of Managerial Science* 16.4, pp. 933–967.
- Loftus, G. (1978). "On interpretation of interaction". In: Memory & Cognition 6.3, pp. 312–319.
- Lorderer, C. and K. Martin (1990). "Corporate Acquisitions by Listed Firms: The Experience of a Comprehensive Sample". In: *Financial Management* 19.4, pp. 17–33.
- Malik, M. (2014). "The impact of targets' social performance on acquisition premiums". In: Boston University.
- Manne, H.G (1965). "Mergers and the Market for Corporate Control". In: Journal of Political Economy 73.2, pp. 110–120.
- Mantecon, T. (2009). "Mitigating risks in cross-border acquisitions". In: Journal of Banking and Finance 33.4, pp. 640–651.
- Megginson, W. (1990). "Restricted Voting Stock, Acquisition Premiums, And The Mark". In: *The Financial Review* 22.2, pp. 175–198.
- Motis, J. (2007). "Mergers and Acquisitions Motives". In: Toulouse School of Economics - EHESS (GREMAQ) and University of Crete.
- Mulherin, H. and S.A. Simsir (2015). "Measuring Deal Premiums in Takeovers". In: *Financial Management* 44.1, pp. 1–14.
- Nguyen, A. and P Nguyen (2015). "The effect of corporate social responsibility on firm risk". In: Social Responsibility Journal 11.2, pp. 324–339. DOI: 10.1108/ SRJ-08-2013-0093.
- Pastor, L., T. Stambaugh, and L. Taylor (2021). "Sustainable investing in equilibrium". In: Journal of Financial Economics 142.2, pp. 550–571. DOI: 10.1016/ j.jfineco.2020.12.011.

- Porter, M. E. and M. R. Kramer (2006). "The link between competitive advantage and corporate social responsibility". In: *Harvard business review* 84.12, pp. 78– 92.
- Refinitiv (2022). Environmental, Social and Governance Scores from Refinitiv. URL: https://www.refinitiv.com/content/dam/marketing/en_us/ documents/methodology/refinitiv-esg-scores-methodology.pdf (visited on 11/29/2022).
- (2023a). ESG Data. URL: https://www.refinitiv.com/en/financialdata/company-data/esg-data (visited on 04/26/2023).
- (2023b). Refinitiv Workspace Premium Calculation. URL: https://amers1.
 login.cp.thomsonreuters.net/auth/UI/Login?epaid=b5c264a51e0949978fd2c8543e
 goto=https (visited on 03/25/2023).
- Reuer, J. J. and R. Ragozzino (2008). "Adverse selection and m&a design: The roles of alliances and ipos". In: *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization* 66.2, pp. 195–212. DOI: 10.1016/j.jebo.2006.04.003.
- Rossi, S. and P. F. Volpin (2004). "Cross-country determinants of mergers and acquisitions". In: *Journal of Financial Economics* 74.2, pp. 277–304.
- Schwert, G. (1996). "Markup pricing in mergers and acquisitions". In: Journal of Financial Economics 41.2, pp. 153–192.
- Serafeim, G. and A. Yoon (2022). "Stock price reactions to ESG news: the role of ESG ratings and disagreement". In: *Review of Accounting Studies*.
- Seth, A. (1990). "Value creation in acquisitions: A re-examination of performance issues". In: Strategic Management Journal 11.2, pp. 99–115.
- SustainAbility (2020). Rate the Raters. URL: https://www.sustainability.com/globalassets/sustainability.com/thinking/pdfs/sustainability-ratetheraters2020-report.pdf (visited on 01/27/2023).
- (2023). Rate the Raters. URL: https://www.sustainability.com/globalassets/ sustainability.com/thinking/pdfs/2023/rate-the-raters-reportapril-2023.pdf (visited on 05/01/2023).
- Sustainalytics (2022). ESG Ratings Methodology. URL: https://connect.sustainalytics. com/esg-risk-ratings-methodology (visited on 02/06/2023).

- Sustainalytics (2023). ESG Risk Ratings Issuer Backgrounder. URL: https://
 connect.sustainalytics.com/scs-esg-risk-ratings-issuer-backgrounder?
 _gl=1*14f3axn*_ga*0TAzNTU40TA4LjE20DE0MTI1NzM.*_ga_C8VBPP9KWH*
 MTY4NjU3MDAzNi40LjEuMTY4NjU3MDEyMy41MS4wLjA. (visited on 02/06/2023).
- Wooldridge, J.M (2001). "Econometric Analysis of Cross Section and Panel Data". In: The MIT Press 1, pp. 1–737.
- Zhang, C (2019). "The Review of Factors Affecting Merger Premium". In: Journal of Service Science and Management 12, pp. 200–213.

Appendix

Dependent Variable	ESG Score		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Year/country average	0.778***	0.789***	0.650***
	(0.039)	(0.043)	(0.058)
Year/industry	0.437***	0.361***	0.392***
	(0.049)	(0.057)	(0.062)
Shares after Transaction	-0.027	0.024	-0.021
	(0.016)	(0.040)	(0.024)
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	-0.012	-0.002	0.005
	(0.008)	(0.015)	(0.010)
Industry Relatedness	0.203	-0.191	0.979
	(0.610)	(1.248)	(1.203)
Ln Size	1.24***	3.014***	0.44^{*}
	(0.186)	(0.403)	(0.250)
Block Purchase	-2.187	-4.389	-1.178
	(1.705)	(3.968)	(2.539)
Cash only	0.401	-0.504	0.198
	(0.660)	(1.217)	(0.797)
Multiple Bidders	-1.409	2.283	-0.381
	(1.000)	(1.718)	(1.253)
Cross Border	0.506	0.644	-0.577
	(0.638)	(1.194)	(0.826)
Leverage	-0.029	0.001	-0.515
	(0.018)	(0.030)	(2.089)
Investment rate	0.623	4.176^{**}	0.021
	(0.729)	(1.711)	(1.751)
Book-to-market	0.000	-0.000	0.000
	(0.000)	(0.001)	(0.000)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	558	368	254
Adjusted R2	0.719	0.728	0.872
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Appendix 1A: 2SLS Hypothesis 1 - First stage regression

Results for the first stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

Dependent Variable	ESG Score		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Year/country average	0.651***	0.773***	0.333***
	(0.099)	(0.078)	(0.072)
Year/industry	0.486^{***}	0.343***	0.768^{***}
	(0.102)	(0.088)	(0.064)
Shares after Transaction	-0.032	-0.008	0.002
	(0.046)	(0.063)	(0.036)
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	-0.003	-0.012	0.0140
	(0.014)	(0.019)	(0.011)
Industry Relatedness	-1.809	-4.232	1.038
	(1.593)	(2.159)	(1.276)
Ln Size	1.174^{*}	2.572^{***}	0.828^{*}
	(0.655)	(0.855)	(0.477)
Block Purchase	3.982	8.213	2.438
	(4.337)	(5.916)	(3.540)
Cash only	-0.329	-0.155	-1.712
	(1.484)	(2.207)	(1.171)
Multiple Bidders	-0.388	6.889**	-0.676
	(1.960)	(2.680)	(1.554)
Cross Border	0.419	2.124	-0.134
	(1.561)	(2.115)	(1.208)
Leverage	3.902	6.337	2.196
	(3.664)	(4.992)	(3.038)
Investment rate	-2.768	-3.198	-1.160
	(3.067)	(4.197)	(2.437)
Book-to-market	0.001	-0.001	0.000
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.001)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	105	105	105
Adjusted R2	0.763	0.728	0.924
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Appendix 1B: 2SLS Hypothesis 2 - First stage regression

Results for the first stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

Dependent Variable		ESG Score	
ESG Score Provider	Bloom*Ref	Bloom*Sust	Ref*Sust
Year/country average	0.753***	0.610***	0.741***
	(0.077)	(0.088)	(0.078)
Year/industry	0.354^{***}	0.457***	0.325***
	(0.086)	(0.096)	(0.087)
Shares after Transaction	0.000	-0.000	0.000
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	-0.004	0.005	0.002
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.008)
Industry Relatedness	-0.119**	-0.034	-0.050
	(0.060)	(0.067)	(0.070)
Ln Size	0.113^{***}	0.078^{*}	0.116^{**}
	(0.040)	(0.043)	(0.045)
Block Purchase	0.225	0.240	0.283
	(0.165)	(0.188)	(0.198)
Cash only	-0.006	0.009	0.006
	(0.057)	(0.063)	(0.066)
Multiple Bidders	0.088	-0.069	0.131
	(0.078)	(0.086)	(0.091)
Cross Border	0.055	-0.024	0.041
	(0.061)	(0.070)	(0.072)
Leverage	0.064	0.108	0.112
	(0.045)	(0.098)	(0.090)
Investment rate	-0.012	-0.012	-0.009
	(0.011)	(0.013)	(0.013)
Book-to-market	0.000	0.000	-0.000
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
Industry Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Number of Observations	105	105	105
Adjusted R2	0.763	0.856	0.924
Regression significance (p-value)	***	***	***

Appendix 1C: 2SLS Hypothesis 3 - First stage regression

Results for the first stage of the 2SLS. Note: *p < 0.1, **p < 0.05, ***p < 0.01. Regression significance indicates the level of the p-value of the F-statistic.

Dependent Variable		Deal Premi	um
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Bloomberg	1.502		
Refinitiv		1.500	
Sustainalytics			1.394
Shares after Transaction	1.354	1.134	1.294
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	1.039	1.037	1.070
Industry Relatedness	1.156	1.161	1.260
Ln Size	1.137	1.395	1.255
Block Purchase	1.093	1.082	1.162
Cash only	1.307	1.316	1.210
Multiple Bidders	1.139	1.134	1.278
Cross Border	1.126	1.125	1.208
Leverage	1.031	1.027	1.338
Investment rate	1.078	1.071	1.234
Book-to-market	1.052	1.049	1.062
Year Fixed Effects	2.879	2.899	3.102
Industry Fixed Effects	2.765	2.657	2.843

Appendix 2A: VIF test for Multicollinearity - Hypothesis 1

Note: A value above 10 indicates strong multicollinearity

Dependent Variable	Deal Premium		
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	Refinitiv	Sustainalytics
Bloomberg	1.868		
Refinitiv		1.587	
Sustainalytics			1.770
Shares after Transaction	1.484	1.527	1.501
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	1.349	1.346	1.357
Industry Relatedness	1.538	1.538	1.579
Ln Size	1.822	1.788	1.492
Block Purchase	1.384	1.386	1.385
Cash only	1.376	1.377	1.369
Multiple Bidders	1.364	1.398	1.369
Cross Border	1.425	1.428	1.431
Leverage	1.368	1.363	1.385
Investment rate	2.079	2.079	2.101
Book-to-market	1.234	1.245	1.236
Year Fixed Effects	2.418	2.647	2.510
Industry Fixed Effects	2.892	2.491	3.034

Appendix 2B: VIF test for Multicollinearity - Hypothesis 2

Note: A value above 10 indicates strong multicollinearity

Appendix 2C:	VIF test i	for Multicolline	earity - Hypothesis	33
--------------	------------	------------------	---------------------	----

Dependent Variable	Deal Premium						
ESG Score Provider	Bloomberg	loomberg Refinitiv Su					
Bloomberg*Refinitiv	1.704						
Bloomberg [*] Sustainalytics		1.842					
Refinitiv [*] Sustainalytics			1.699				
Shares after Transaction	1.518	1.505	1.557				
EBITDA 3 Year Growth Rate	1.352	1.364	1.361				
Industry Relatedness	1.538	1.568	1.549				
Ln Size	1.878	1.712	1.759				
Block Purchase	1.394	1.423	1.417				
Cash only	1.377	1.367	1.375				
Multiple Bidders	1.362	1.364	1.359				
Cross Border	1.430	1.424	1.425				
Leverage	1.363	1.367	1.367				
Investment rate	2.079	2.093	2.093				
Book-to-market	1.239	1.238	1.236				
Year Fixed Effects	2.278	2.359	2.299				
Industry Fixed Effects	2.921	3.020	2.976				

Note: A value above 10 indicates strong multicollinearity

-

_

_

		Model	
	Hypothesis 1	Hypothesis 2	Hypothesis 3
Bloomberg	0.060	0.397	
Refinitiv	0.030	0.454	
Sustainalytics	0.542	0.649	
Bloomberg [*] Refinitiv			0.403
Bloomberg [*] Sustainalytics			0.791
Refinitiv*Sustainalytics			0.627

Appendix 3: p-values of Breusch - Pagan test for Heteroscedasticity

Note: A p-value below 0.05 indicates heteroscedasticity

Variable	Description	Expected Sign
Independent		
ESG Score	Methodology of scoring depending on the provider, thorough explanation in Section 2.	?
Control Deal		
Number of bidders	More bidders drive up the premium, value is 1 for mul- tiple bidders and 0 otherwise.	+
Cash Only	Cash payments reflect lower risk, value is 1 for Cash payment and 0 otherwise	+/-
Cross Border	Deals across borders suffer from higher information asymmetry. Value is 1 for Cross Border and 0 oth- erwise.	_
Block Purchase	Should reduce information asymmetry surrounding the purchase.	_
Shares after trans- action	Desire for a larger ownership stake should be positively related to premium	+
Industry related- ness	Deals across industries result in higher premia due to information asymmetry	+
Control Financial		
Leverage LN Size	Higher leverage indicates more risk and lower premium Larger size increases deal complexity and introduces information asymmetry	_ +/-
EBITDA Growth	EBITDA growth rate for the past three years	+/-
Book-to-market	Metric measuring company size in terms of market value relative to book value	+/-
Investment rate	Metric measuring firm's investment relative to its assets	+/-

Appendix 4: Data Variables

The table contains information on the included variables in all regressions, along with a brief description, as well as the sign their coefficients are expected to take

	11	Ρŀ	Je.	nc	112	L C).	U	5116	510	101	01	1 1	.VI	aı	114	Λ.
Multiple Bidders	0.209945	0.105884	0.121073	-0.0785772	-0.0451543	-0.0761842	-0.242569	1									
Cash only $= 1$	-0.230329	-0.0424459	0.00185806	0.167276	0.101297	0.0541442	1	-0.242569									
Book-to-market Block Purchase Cash only= 1	-0.229875	-7.66422e-05	0.0743648	0.12823	-0.0179975	1	0.0541442	-0.0761842									
sook-to-market	-0.00162426	-0.0213091	0.112467	0.0461793	1	-0.0179975	0.101297	-0.0451543		at .	12	2	1	'4	9	4	1
Ln Size B	-0.255996	-0.132995	0.1326	1	0.0461793	0.12823	0.167276	-0.0785772		ESG Sust	0.00801302	-0.0201872	0.261801	0.0281174	0.0724716	-0.0600314	
tedness	-0.16145 -0	-0.0852676 -0	1	0.1326	0.112467 0.	0.0743648	0.00185806 (0.121073 -0.		ESG Bloom	-0.00733276	0.227748	-0.0267807	0.026171	0.716348	1	-0.0600314
Growth Industry Relatedness	-	0.0-			0	0.0	0.00	0		Ref Total	-0.065345	0.152786	-0.0237939	0.0372447	1	0.716348	0.0724716
	-0.00879177	1	-0.0852676	-0.132995	0.0213091	-7.66422e-05	0.0424459	0.105884		Premium	-0.12888	-0.125903	0.286791	1	0.0372447	0.026171	0.0281174
saction EBITDA	1-0-	0.00879177	-0.16145 -(-0.255996).00162426 -(-0.229875 -7.0	-0.230329 -(0.209945		Leverage Investment rate	0.143394	0.133277	1	0.286791	-0.0237939	-0.0267807	0.261801
Percent after Transaction		-0.00)-	-0-	-0.00	-0-	-0-	0		Leverage	0.0441889	1	0.133277	-0.125903	0.152786	0.227748	-0.0201872
Perce	nsaction		ness							Cross Border	1	0.0441889	0.143394	-0.12888	-0.065345	-0.00733276	0.00801302
	Percent after Transaction	EBITDA Growth	Industry Relatedness	Ln Size	Book-to-market	Block Purchase	Cash only = 1	Multiple Bidders			Cross Border	 Leverage 	Investment rate	Premium	Ref Total	ESG Bloom	ESG Sust

Appendix 5: Correlation Matrix

(a) Table 1

(b) Table 2